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Abstract
Environmental Geotechnics has been an established branch of Geotechnical Engineering
for about 40 years. The contribution from Brazilian practitioners and researchers is
meaningful in the many activities in this field. This paper proposes to discuss three topics
of relevance to modern sustainability in Brazil, in which Geotechnicians could have an
even greater involvement: expansions in MSW landfills, geotechnical confinement and
other geotechnical solutions for remediation of contaminated land, and reuse of wastes as
geomaterials. First, important aspects of the environmental protection system recom-
mended for landfill expansions are described through examples, as well as the possibility
of immersing geogrids to reinforce the MSW mass and increase storage capacity. Sec-
ondly, an industrial-site case study is presented to point out the additional challenges as-
sociated with site remediation at an urban region of past industrial land use and the im-
portance of a joint regional investigation and remediation plan. The possibility of
benefiting from geotechnical confinement and in situ passive remediation to treat the
area also is highlighted. Finally, on the third topic, preparedness to accept working with
wastes in geotechnical works is encouraged, and two investigation examples on the reuse
of construction and demolition waste and water treatment sludge are presented and dis-
cussed.

1. Introduction

Environmental Geotechnics is the branch of Geotech-
nical Engineering that deals with environmental conserva-
tion in the face of impacts from anthropic activities and
natural disasters. The term environmental conservation ex-
presses the intent to both preserve and benefit from Nature
for social-economic and technological development, safe-
guarding natural resources for future generations. Geotech-
nics may help reduce the extraction of natural resources for
new developments, dispose of waste, control water, soil
and atmospheric contamination, and recover degraded ar-
eas of the planet. Environmental Geotechnics may provide
new spaces for human use by recovering areas degraded by
desertification, erosion, salinization, pollution, and neglect
after termination of industrial activities. The UNEP (UN
Environment Programme) estimates that 15 % to more than
30 % of the soils of the planet are degraded by human activ-
ities, and the proportion of degraded rangelands, which
cover about 50 % of the global land area, is around 23 %

(Thenkabail, 2016). The recovery of degraded areas may
use traditional Geotechnical techniques, such as earthwork,
dredging, drainage, erosion control works, as well as tech-
niques for remediation of contaminated land. Continuous
development in Environmental Geotechnics is in great de-
mand due to the increasing generation of waste, wastes of
greater complexity, reuse of contaminated areas due to
scarcity of space in urban conglomerates, ever more strin-
gent environmental standards, and growing sustainability
awareness and requirements in all human activities.

1.1 A brief historical perspective

Environmental issues have become a significant com-
ponent of Geotechnical Engineering since circa 1980, al-
though for long Geotechnical engineers have been involved
with such themes (Shackelford, 2005). A first technical ses-
sion on Environmental Geotechnics took place in the IX
ICSMFE (International Conference on Soil Mechanics and
Foundation Engineering) in 1977. In 1992, TC5, the Tech-
nical Committee on Environmental Geotechnics, presently
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TC215, was created in the scope of ISSMGE (International
Society for Soil Mechanics and Geotechnical Engineering).
In 2012, came the time for creating the Technical Commit-
tee on Sustainability in Geotechnical Engineering, TC307.
The 1st International Congress on Environmental Geotech-
nics occurred in 1994, in Canada, and since then, the con-
gress occurs every four years. In 2002, the ICEG took place
in Brazil, and the latest congress was held in 2018 in China.
Most Geotechnical journals have been covering the subject
area, explicitly the prestigious ASCE’s Journal of Geotech-
nical Engineering altered the name to Journal of Geotech-
nical and Geoenvironmental Engineering, in 1996, and
ISSMGE TC215 launched in 2014 the journal Environ-
mental Geotechnics.

In Brazil, a state-of-the-art report on Environmental
Geotechnics was conveyed in the VIII COBRAMSEF
(Brazilian Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundations
Engineering), in 1986. A Symposium on Tailings Dams
and Waste Disposal, sponsored by the Brazilian Societies
for Soil Mechanics and Geotechnical Engineering (ABMS)
and Engineering Geology (ABGE), took place in 1987.
This technical-scientific meeting turned eventually into a
regular congress, the Brazilian Congress on Environmental
Geotechnics, taking place every fourth year after 1991, and
since 2003 occurring together with the Brazilian Congress
on Geosynthetics. In 1994, the Technical Committee on
Environmental Geotechnics (CTGA) was founded at
ABMS. Presently, there are more than 20 research groups
on Environmental Geotechnics registered at CNPq (Na-
tional Research Council).

1.2 Branches of activity in Environmental Geotechnics

The main branches of activity in Environmental Geo-
technics include waste disposal (site selection, design, op-
eration and monitoring of MSW landfills, industrial land-
fills and other waste disposal facilities); use of soils and
geosynthetics as construction materials for environmental
protection works; use of geotechnical techniques for envi-
ronmental protection; use of waste as geomaterial; moni-
toring and prevention of, and recovery from, accidents and
natural disasters; prevention of contamination of superfi-
cial soil, subsoil, and surface- and groundwater; recovery
of degraded areas; remediation of contaminated land; envi-
ronmental impact assessment of civil works; risk analyses;
investigation, instrumentation, monitoring and sampling of
water and soil; environmental licensing and elaboration of
environmental impact studies; environmental diagnosis
and risk management of urban slopes; among others. Such
applications of Environmental Geotechnics could be di-
vided in three main groups: soils as receptors of contamina-
tion; soils as construction material in geoenvironmental
works; and use of waste as geotechnical materials.

Not all of these activities are exclusive to Environ-
mental Geotechnicians, and interaction with other fields is
the key to meet the challenges with relevant solutions based

on up-to-date knowledge. Basic knowledge of other disci-
plines to develop a common language is required, as well as
a capacity to move away from the problem to acquire a
wider perspective, and then move back to contribute in the
specific scope of Geotechnics. Yet, multidisciplinarity is
not a stranger to Geotechnics. From the rheology of poly-
mers for injections in dam foundations or special concretes
for tunnels to the survey of the geological history of a re-
gion to understand the behavior of a particular soil, Geo-
technical Engineers have frequently worked together with
professionals from other fields of knowledge. Nonetheless,
in Environmental Geotechnics multidisciplinarity is a
marked characteristic; the Engineer works with colleagues
from Geology, Pedology, Chemistry, Hydrology, Microbi-
ology and, more recently, Rheology, Thermodynamics, Bi-
ology and Nanotechnology.

1.3 Objectives

The objectives of this paper are to provide firstly a
brief critical overview, and then a discussion on selected
topics of practical relevance, in each of the following the-
mes:
• Municipal solid waste landfills,
• Site remediation, and
• Geotechnical reuse of waste.

2. Municipal solid waste landfills

2.1 Overview

A municipal solid waste (MSW) landfill is a facility
to contain the waste collected in households, small busi-
nesses and urban public spaces (roads, streets, parks, squa-
res, public buildings, etc.) designed and built according to
well-defined environmental and engineering concepts so as
to guarantee structural and environmental safety. The de-
mand for landfill storage capacity depends on waste gener-
ation, waste management and alternatives to landfilling,
societal practices, and legislation, varying from place to
place. Nonetheless, increasing landfill storage capacity re-
mains a necessity around urban areas in the majority of
countries. Landfill piggyback expansions and the possibil-
ity to reinforce slopes of municipal solid waste for increas-
ing storage capacity are exemplified and discussed.

2.1.1 Destination of MSW in Brazil

In Brazil, an estimate of the average generation of
MSW is 1.039 kg/inhabitant/day: in 2018, approximately
199 � 103 tons of waste were collected daily in Brazil,
59.5 % being disposed in landfills, 23.0 % in controlled
dumps and 17.5 % in uncontrolled dumps (ABRELPE,
2020). Between 2000 and 2018, the percentage of MSW
destined to landfills increased significantly, from 35.4 % to
59.5 % (ABRELPE, 2020). Estimates of MSW generation
growth and disposal over the years can also be found in
BNDES (2014).
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In terms of number of municipalities, in 2015, 40.2 %
of the Brazilian municipalities disposed MSW in landfills,
31.8 % in controlled dumps and 27.9 % in uncontrolled
dumps (ABRELPE, 2016). In contrast, in 2008, only 13 %
of municipalities disposed waste in landfills, while 59 %
still used uncontrolled dumps (IBGE, 2010). The numbers
vary according to region and population; for instance, 301
out of 399 municipalities in Paraná state disposed waste in
landfills in 2017 (IAP, 2017, Oliveira, 2019), whereas the
proportion was only 43 out of 417 municipalities in Bahia
state. According to BNDES (2014), in 2012, the northeast
and southeast Brazil generated, together, 75 % of the total
MSW; however, NE destined only 35.4 % of MSW to land-
fills that year, whereas in the SE the percentage was 72.2 %.

The Federal Law 12,305 - National Policy on Solid
Waste (BRASIL, 2010) - established that by 2014 the total
generated MSW in the country should be adequately dis-
posed of and, subsequently, waste dumps should be recov-
ered and remediated. BNDES (2014) estimated financial
investments on the order of US$ 1 billion between 2015 and
2019 to build the necessary landfills for Brazil to comply
with the National Policy on Solid Waste, based on consoli-
dated data from 2012. The requirement, however, was not
met, and the deadline has been extended.

The demand for landfills continues to grow, due to the
growth of cities, consortia formed among small municipali-
ties to share the costs of implementation and operation, and
implementation of large private MSW landfills to serve
several neighboring municipalities. The increase in height,
maintaining design concepts and construction methods, has
led to slides, such as, for example, at Aterro São João, 2007,
and Taiaçupeba, 2011.

A study by ABLP (2019), published in the journal
Limpeza Pública, aimed at updating waste-disposal site
numbers in Brazil. The study compared 2016 data from the
National Data System on Solid Waste Management (SI-
NIR) to a 2018-2019 survey by ABLP. The SINIR data are
the official data of the Environmental Ministry, based on an
annual survey on state-level environmental agencies. Ac-
cording to the SINIR data from 5,393 municipalities, 2,692
municipalities deposited waste in uncontrolled dumps, 427
in controlled dumps, and 2,274 in landfills. Based on these
data, there were 1,803 uncontrolled dumps in Brazil, 40
controlled dumps, and 801 landfills in 2016.

The survey by ABLP, also from direct consultation to
the state-level environmental agencies (ended January
2019), comprised 25 states and the Federal District, result-
ing in 792 landfills in the country, and 308 more landfills
under licensing process. The numbers on a per-state basis
are shown in Fig. 1.

Since the approval of the National Policy on Solid
Waste (BRASIL, 2010), the country faces the challenge of
implementing planned collection, selection, treatment and
adequate disposal of MSW, domestic, commercial and in-
dustrial. Law 12,305 establishes shared responsibility for
integrated management of solid wastes. The National Pol-
icy on Solid Waste rests on the principles of public-health
and environmental protection, promoting non-generation,
reduction, reuse, recycling, treatment and environmen-
tally-adequate disposal of waste, as well as fostering indus-
trial recycling, clean technologies, integrated management,
and continued technical capacitation.

Decrees for the implementation of the law enforce the
development of municipal-, state- and national-level man-
agement plans. Municipalities and states are enforced to
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2019).



prepare a Plan for Integrated Solid Waste Management
(PGIRS) as a condition for receiving federal sanitation
funds. In 2011, a preliminary version of the National Plan
for Solid Waste was prepared, containing the following tar-
gets (BNDES, 2014, van Elk & Boscov, 2016):
• Eradication of open uncontrolled dumps in Brazil, origi-

nally by August 2014; all such dumps should be decom-
missioned or converted into sanitary landfills, and the
possibly contaminated area remediated;

• Reduction of the amount of waste generated, from
around 1.1 kg/inhabitant/day to 0.6 kg/inhabitant/day;

• Implementation of organic matter composting (recy-
cling), since organic matter should no longer be disposed
in sanitary landfills;

• Differentiation between “solid waste” and “refuse” (the
latter without any usefulness), with solid waste being se-
lected/sorted and processed for reusable and recyclable
materials, with a reduction of up to 70 % in the amount of
waste going to landfills;

• Implementation of selective collection, with the inser-
tion of 600,000 collectors;

• Implementation of energy from MSW biogas based on a
viability study supported by gas monitoring, and

• Establishment of directives and responsibilities over the
integrated management of solid waste, with reverse lo-
gistics and shared responsibility.

These targets, environment-friendly and up-to-date
with most developed countries, are however very far from
being robustly implemented, so that demand for MSW
landfills is still on the agenda in the vast majority of the
country.

Additionally, a Brazilian technical standard specify-
ing the minimum requirements for location, design, im-
plantation and operation of low volume sanitary landfills
was enacted in 2010 (ABNT, 2010 - NBR 15,849). Accord-
ing to the coordinator of the group that developed the stan-
dard, the standard would allow the adoption of solutions
adequate for the geographical reality of each municipality,
making construction of landfills easier and therefore avoid-
ing the proliferation of dump sites; else, requirements for a
large city (e.g., São Paulo) would be the same as for little
towns. Other public managers also believed that the stan-
dard would allow the sustainability of MSW landfills for
small municipalities, with lower costs of implantation and
operation.

Unfortunately, the standard used very limited contri-
bution from Geotechnical Engineers, and was prepared by a
group majorly composed of public managers without an en-
gineering background. In order to simplify licensing proce-
dures, despite the insistence of Geotechnicians in the
group, the requirements of engineered design, stability
analyses, surface drainage, groundwater flow, among oth-
ers, were oversimplified, regardless of the fact that the mu-
nicipalities might be located over vulnerable subsoil pro-
files. The basis for adhering to the standard was simply

daily generation of MSW (< 20 ton/day), and not landfill
geometry and height. Also, a single compacted-clay layer
as bottom liner may indeed adequately protect the subsoil
and groundwater from leachate release in many cases (de-
pending on climate, subsoil and compacted clay), and is a
feasible solution even for small and poor municipalities,
since compaction equipment is generally available. How-
ever, in order to keep distance from the requirement for a
complex environmental protection system, statements on
the need for designing a case-specific bottom liner and
drainage systems as the adequate engineered solution were
avoided in the standard. This was a strong example of the
lack of Geotechnicians involvement and participation in
environmental legislation, where they would have an im-
portant contribution.

Nowadays, the design of MSW landfills, mostly in
large urban areas or shared MSW landfills, is carried out by
Geotechnicians, with relevant technical and scientific con-
tributions to the understanding of MSW hydro-mechanical
properties and to the design, operation, monitoring and clo-
sure of landfills. However, there is still little contribution in
standardization and regulation, as well as lack of an effi-
cient channel of communication with society.

2.1.2 Main geotechnical issues in landfills

The main geotechnical issues affecting MSW land-
fills are geomechanical behavior, structural stability and
waste compressibility, liquid and gas pore pressures, and
design of the bottom liner and cover. The stability assess-
ment remains generally based on limit-equilibrium, with
Mohr-Coulomb strength parameters. Since the first Brazil-
ian values of 13.5 kPa for cohesion and 22° for effective
friction angle, obtained from back-analyzing the Bandei-
rantes landfill failure (Benvenuto & Cunha, 1991), national
research has been developed (Machado et al., 2002; Mahler
& Lamare Neto, 2003; Campi & Boscov, 2011; Norberto et
al., 2020; Daciolo, 2020; among others), including more
advanced constitutive models (Machado et al., 2002; Mah-
ler & Lamare Neto, 2005; Malavoglia, 2016; among oth-
ers). Since landfills undergo large settlements, modeling of
compression time evolution remains important. From
adapting Terzaghi’s consolidation theory (Sowers, 1973) to
creating new models including biodegradation and creep
(Machado et al., 2009; Simões & Catapreta, 2010; Alcân-
tara & Jucá, 2010; among others), advances have been
made. Two approaches have been developed in parallel: es-
timating MSW parameters for geotechnical models, and
developing specific models for MSW. Pore pressures in
MSW are difficult to predict, measure and interpret, and are
related to composition, age, biodegradation, compaction,
and drainage conditions, factors that are correlated (Ben-
venuto & Cipriano, 2010; Coelho, 2005; Miguel et al.,
2018, among others). There is also an extensive Brazilian
literature on the performance of bottom liners, including
hydraulic conductivity and pollutant retention capacity is-
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sues. Recently, much research has focused on the release of
biogas through the landfill cover (Teixeira et al., 2009;
Bridi et al., 2015; Borba et al., 2017; Costa et al., 2018;
among others).

2.1.3 Alternatives to landfilling

With socio-economic development, two opposite
trends in terms of the quantity of MSW destined to landfills
occur: increase in the generation of MSW, as an indicator of
economic progress, and, on the other hand, adherence to
policies of reduction, reuse, recycling and stabilization of
wastes before landfilling, an indicator of social progress. In
the European Union (EU), the quantities of waste sent to
landfill sites are decreasing, as waste management must in-
clude differentiation and recycling, composting and waste
incineration. Finland, Sweden, Denmark, Poland, Germa-
ny, the Netherlands, Belgium, Austria and Slovenia have
laws banning or severely restricting the disposal of house-
hold waste in landfills (Conte & Carrubba, 2013). Figure 2
illustrates the waste disposal distribution percentages for
countries in the EU based on 2018 data.

However, the use of landfills is still widespread, as
nine out of 27 EU countries dispose more than 80 % of the
MSW in landfills. The trend is stabilizing, as the use of re-
cycling and pretreatment has increased (in fact, six coun-
tries dispose < 10 % of the MSW in landfills). The practice
of waste incineration, involving partial recovery of energy,
is widespread in the Nordic countries, such as Sweden and
Denmark. Germany and Italy mainly use recycling (48 %

and 37 %, respectively), while Austria is the main user of
composting and anaerobic digestion (about 40 %) (Conte &
Carrubba, 2013).

Nonetheless, the ashes from waste incineration must
be, at least partly, taken to landfills. As a by-product of the
treatment of municipal solid waste in waste-to-energy
plants, roughly 230-280 kg of ashes are generated per ton of
waste incinerated, bottom ash being the major stream (IS-
WA, 2006). Fly ash is regarded as a hazardous material due
to the high content of heavy metals, whereas incineration
bottom ash (IBA) can be either landfilled or utilized. Since
IBA contains toxic heavy metals, not only the geotechnical
properties, but also the environmental leaching properties
must be studied. In China, for example, where incineration
is widely used for MSW, ashes are submitted to solidifica-
tion/stabilization treatment and then landfilled (Chen et al.,
2019). In Japan, where 5 million tons of IBA are generated
every year, and landfilling space is scarce, IBA is being
considered as a construction geomaterial (Fujikawa et al.,
2019). Almost 500 municipal solid waste incineration
plants in the EU, Norway and Switzerland generate about
17.6 Mt/year of IBA. Since there is no uniform regulation
for IBA utilization at EU level, countries developed their
own rules with varying requirements. Metals are mostly
separated and sold to the scrap market and minerals are ei-
ther disposed of in landfills or utilized in the construction
sector (Blasenbauer et al., 2020). In France, a dedicated na-
tional legislation for IBA exists since 1994 (which has been
improved along the years), which provides a detailed regu-
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Figure 2. Percentages of MSW disposal practices in the European Union, including recycling (green), waste-to-energy (blue), and
landfilling (red). Waste-to-energy includes incineration, composting and anaerobic digestion (Eurostat, 2018).



latory framework to facilitate management, with a view to
reuse in road construction (ISWA, 2006).

It is important to mention that when waste-to-energy
alternatives are implemented in Brazil, a trend to be ex-
pected for metropolitan regions with high MSW generation
and lack of space for landfilling, Geotechnicians will have
two new challenges and opportunities: design and opera-
tion of IBA landfills, and reuse of IBA in geotechnical
works.

2.2 Landfill expansions

Due to the increased difficulty in finding and licens-
ing new areas for landfills near cities, the option of expand-
ing existing landfills becomes most attractive. The capacity
increase in existing facilities may involve Geotechnical En-
gineering solutions such as the construction of a high pe-
ripheral reinforced-soil dike for verticalization of the land-
fill, rising of the landfill with geogrid-reinforcement of
MSW slopes, or the so-called piggyback expansions. The
two latter cases will be further discussed.

In Brazil, vertical and/or lateral expansions in land-
fills near urban areas, generally called amplifications, are
much frequent. Brazilian landfill designers point out that
layers for leachate drainage and impermeable barriers are
applied in landfill expansions, but there is, however, a lack
of technical guidance on the issue. The burden of the pro-
ject rests entirely with the designer since there are no spe-
cific technical standards or recommendations. Geotechni-
cians are aware of the technical challenges imposed by the
expansion foundations being constituted of a highly com-
pressible and heterogeneous waste mass, where gas and
leachate are still being generated, but most feel technically
prepared to deal with this challenge.

The use of geogrid-reinforcement at the contact be-
tween the old and new landfills is generally never adopted.
As shown by experience in other countries, there is a possi-

bility for damage of the emplaced environmental protection
systems, caused by large and differential settlements occur-
ring in the old underlying landfill, indicating the need for
additional measures aimed at reducing strains on the min-
eral and geosynthetic components.

Possibly, some mistrust relative to the maintenance of
the geogrid properties for a long time inside the waste mass
is sensed amongst Brazilian landfill designers. However,
there is strong evidence of PVA-geogrid compatibility in
caustic environment (Huesker, 2017; Nishyama et al.,
2006) and HPDE geomembrane compatibility in acidic en-
vironment (Renken et al., 2007). On this subject, the acade-
mia could collaborate with designers, investigating geogrid
performance specifically under MSW-leachate conditions:
the pH range of MSW leachate in Brazil is reported as
5.7-8.6 (Souto & Povinelli, 2007, based on data from 25
Brazilian landfills; more recent papers corroborate this ran-
ge), whereas temperatures may easily reach 60 °C (Carva-
lho, 1999).

2.2.1 Piggyback expansions

The terminology “piggyback” is used in the interna-
tional literature to describe a new landfill (expansion) con-
structed on top of an existing one that has been either closed
or scheduled to be closed, or when the new landfill uses the
side slope of an old landfill as part of the support. Figure 3
illustrates some examples of possible geometries.

The reasons for adopting a piggyback expansion are
maximizing the landfill utilization factor, economy in con-
struction, sharing infrastructure, rationalizing use of equip-
ment and facilitating authorization processes, among
others. The main concerns involve safeguarding the integ-
rity and maintenance of an adequate geometry for the envi-
ronmental protection systems of both the extension and the
old landfill amidst large differential settlements, enabling
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Figure 3. Geometric configurations in piggyback expansions: (a) vertical, (b) lateral, (c) mixed, and (d) veneer (Based on Qian et al.,
2001, Tano & Olivier, 2014, Bonaparte, 2018).



gas drainage from the old landfill and leachate drainage
from the new one, and ensuring local and overall stability.

The least-desirable solution is the placement of the
new landfill directly over the closed one, i.e., without any
new environmental protection layers. Bonaparte (2018) de-
scribes, in the 54th ASCE Karl Terzaghi Lecture, the foren-
sic investigation carried out for a veneer piggyback sliding
failure that occurred in 2011 at a MSW landfill located in
the Eastern USA, designed by a third party. In this case, the
slide was found to have occurred along the interface be-
tween the intermediate cover soil of the old landfill and the
expansion, when the expansion achieved a height of 55 m
supported on a lateral slope of the old landfill. The investi-
gation also revealed that, at the time of failure, the waste
placed in the expansion was very wet, due to leachate
recirculation, introduction of municipal sludge, and rain-
fall. In addition, the intermediate cover soil layer of the old
landfill was found to have low hydraulic conductivity, thus,
causing leachate to accumulate in the expansion. With
leachate accumulation in an excessively wet landfill, gas
drainage efficiency was greatly reduced. Liquid accumula-
tion and high pore-water and gas pressures were the main
factors leading to the expansion failure; ultimately, failure
was due to the lack of a leachate drainage system that
should have been installed between the new and old land-
fills, after, at least, partial removal of the intermediate cover
soil.

The design considerations are well presented in Qian
et al. (2001), and have been adequately addressed decades
ago, as shown in Tieman et al. (1990), who described the
first piggyback extension (mixed configuration) in 1987 at
the Blydenburgh landfill in New York state. The knowl-
edgeable design already included environmental protection
layers and geogrid reinforcement equivalent to the current
paradigm (e.g., Tano et al., 2015) (Figs. 4a and b). The role
of the geogrid is to limit the deformation of other compo-
nents, such as drainage system and the geomembrane,

amidst overall and differential settlements of the old cell.
At Blydenburgh, for instance, the reinforcement was di-
mensioned for ensuring the integrity of the geomembrane
liner under the conservative assumption of bridging a 2.4-m
diameter cavity in the refuse beneath the expansion.

An additional concern with landfill expansions re-
lates to the fact that often the new landfill is placed over an
old unlined controlled dump. Contaminant hydrogeology
studies are required to investigate the presence of under-
ground contamination, as well as enable differentiating fu-
ture contamination coming from the old or new landfills
(e.g., Brome-Missisquoi Landfill in Canada, Bouthot et al.,
2003).

2.2.2 Reinforcement of MSW

The concept of using high tensile strength, high stiff-
ness geosynthetics, such as geogrids, to reinforce MSW
slopes in landfills allowing higher and steeper MSW slopes
appears natural given the accumulated experience with re-
inforced earth walls. Even though geogrids are used in ve-
neer reinforcement of landfill cover soils, geogrids embed-
ded directly in the MSW mass are not commonplace
(Hettiarachchi & Ge, 2009).

In Brazil, landfills often receive high-organic content
MSW, which may have lower shear strength than low or-
ganic MSW. Thus, reinforcement may help safely attain
steeper slopes. A similar consideration applies to bioreactor
landfills and landfills disposing shredded MSW, which ex-
hibits lower interlocking, as a result of the shredding of the
original MSW. Also, in the context of landfill mining, when
re-landfilling the remaining waste after removing the us-
able MSW fractions, use of reinforcement may be interest-
ing.

The embedment of geogrids in the waste mass re-
quires consideration of durability issues, in particular the
long-term environmental damage factor, which depends on
the waste characteristics and the geosynthetic polymer. In
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Figure 4. Geosynthetic and mineral layers to use for a piggyback expansion, (a) based on Tieman et al. (1990), and (b) based on Tano et
al. (2015).



fresh MSW, temperatures may reach 50 to 70 °C, and
leachate pH and chemicals may be aggressive. Other rele-
vant concerns related to reinforcing MSW may include
strain compatibility between geogrid and surrounding
MSW, long-term interface strength amidst MSW degrada-
tion, effect of creep phenomena of both geogrid and MSW,
mechanical damage during installation, and the aforemen-
tioned environmental concerns.

Carieri et al. (1999) describe one of the first times
MSW reinforcement with geogrids was used, at the hillside
landfill in Sesti Levante, Italy. The solution allowed the
landfill storage capacity to be more than doubled, since the
MSW slope increased, from gentler than 2H:1V to 1H:1V.
The primary geogrids were horizontal layers spaced every
1.0 m in the vertical direction and with ultimate tensile
strength of 400 kN/m (design strength = 157 kN/m).
Lighter geogrids were placed near the face of the MSW
slope. The selected geogrid materials were made of com-
posite geosynthetic strips, with a core of high tenacity poly-
ester (PET) tendons encased in a polyethylene (PE) sheath.
The face of the reinforced-MSW slope was finished with a
wrap-around method (Fig. 5), which included segments of
1-mm HDPE geomembrane.

Alexiew et al. (2015) discuss design concepts for re-
inforcing a 50-m rising of a hillside landfill receiving con-
struction waste and IBA. The horizontal geogrids were
considered for preventing a critical polygonal slip surface

crossing the waste and emerging at the toe. The geogrids
were made of high tenacity PET of ultimate tensile strength
1,600 kN/m at approximately 9 % strain.

Ma et al. (2019) present an approach allowing a 20-m
vertical expansion at Xingfeng landfill in China (Fig. 6).
The approach consisted of reinforcing an entire existing
critical MSW slope before the expansion. The reinforce-
ment was based on 33-m long HDPE geogrids at a vertical
spacing of 1.0 m from the toe to the top of the slope. Thus,
the project involved excavating the old MSW, and re-cons-
tructing the slope with the geogrid inclusions. At the face of
the slope, geogrids were wrapped around geotextile gravel
bags.

Boscov et al. (2020) performed limit-equilibrium and
stress-strain analyses to verify the possibility of raising a
landfill geometry based on reinforced soil dikes built in
successive steps and geogrid reinforcement inside the
MSW mass (Fig. 7), with the total landfill height reaching
48 m, after a number of successive stages of waste place-
ment, each stage with 6.0 m in height. The soil dikes had a
crest width of 5.0 m, slopes of 1H:1V, and were reinforced
with geogrids; the mean slope of the landfill resulted equal
to 1.8H:1V. The waste mass was reinforced with geogrids
every 6.0 m (vertical distance), i.e., every construction
stage.

The analyses were performed considering adopted
soil and MSW parameters, both for limit-equilibrium and
stress-strain analyses. Also, ranges for the pore pressures
due to leachate and gas generation within the MSW were
varied. The geogrids in the soil dikes were assumed to have
a tensile strength of 100 kN/m. The geogrids in the MSW
were assumed to have 400 kN/m of maximum tensile
strength, placed every 6.0 m, and anchored at both ends.
Considering a safety factor of 1.5 and the geometry and pa-
rameters adopted in the study, the use of geogrid reinforce-
ment allowed the landfill height to be increased from
10-15 m to 30-45 m, these ranges depending on the pore-
pressure ratios, ru, considered. The concept of reinforcing
the MSW with geogrids in landfills may be considered rele-
vant in the future, due to the need to increase capacity.
However, impact on the operation of the landfill is ex-
pected. Not only technical, but also operational aspects
must be taken into consideration, such as interference of the
geogrids on the geometry of the landfill cells.

3. Site remediation

3.1 Overview

Remediation is generally defined as the process of re-
storing land that has been contaminated. Shackelford &
Jefferis (2000) point out that, although the words ‘reme-
diation’ and ‘reclamation’ often are used interchangeably
in terms of environmental contamination, arguably the
words have slightly different meanings: the goal of recla-
mation may be inferred as reuse of the land, whereas the
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Figure 5. Photograph from the hillside landfill in Sesti Levante,
Italy (From Carieri et al., 1999).



goal of remediation may be inferred as a process to prevent
or minimize a real or perceived risk of harm to humans.
However, there are many situations where reclamation in-
volves remediation, and remediation is often related to new
uses of the land.

Site remediation engineering knowingly must be
based on a sound site conceptual model, which includes
characterization of pollutants, source zones, spatial distri-
butions and phases (solids, water, gas) involved, hydro-
geological and geochemical characterization of the physi-
cal medium, flow and transport modeling, and risk analyses
defining pollutant target concentrations. Not so conspicu-
ous, on the other hand, is the need for geotechnical charac-
terization of the site, which must be added to all this knowl-
edge, to properly select and dimension the remediation
system. Site monitoring, finally, allows adjustments to be
made to remediation operation, as well as site closure.

3.1.1 Management of contaminated sites (CETESB)

The Environmental Agency of São Paulo state
(CETESB), which is a reference for the whole country,
classifies registered contaminated sites, according to De-
cree 59,263/2013, as contaminated site under investigation,
contaminated site with confirmed risk, contaminated site
under remediation, contaminated site under process of reu-
tilization (new use for the site after elimination or reduction
of risk to acceptable levels), site under monitoring for clo-
sure (site where risk was not confirmed, or site where
remediation targets were achieved but are still under moni-
toring to verify maintenance of concentrations at accept-
able levels), and site rehabilitated for declared use. Last

year, the number of rehabilitated sites (1,775) increased re-
markably (23 %) as compared to 2018 (1,441) (Fig. 8).
Adding the sites under monitoring for closure (1,375), half
of the registered sites are no longer classified as contami-
nated (Table 1).

Considering sites under remediation and sites where
remediation was completed (3,710), the mostly employed
remediation techniques for the treatment of subterranean
water (saturated zone) were multiphase extraction, pump-
and-treat and free phase recovery, while removal (excava-
tion) and vapor extraction were mostly used for soils (un-
saturated zone), as shown in Fig. 9.

In addition, among the rehabilitated sites, a total of
942 sites are being reused, or reutilization is planned. This
information is relevant to show the trend of changing the
use of industrial sites, now usually destined to the construc-
tion of commercial and residential real estate develop-
ments, or even construction of parks and leisure areas. This
trend is bringing forth the revitalization of former industrial
areas, mainly in the metropolitan region of São Paulo. De-
cree 59,263/2013, that regulated Law 13,577/2009, estab-
lished that reutilization of rehabilitated sites, as well as the
revitalization of regions, must be encouraged by govern-
ment.

The main groups of contaminants in the registered
sites reflect the influence of the activity of distribution of
automotive fuels: aromatic solvents (benzene, toluene,
ethylbenzene and xylene), Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocar-
bons (PAHs) and total petroleum hydrocarbons (TPH). Fol-
lowing, metals and halogenated organic compounds are
also frequently found, according to Fig. 10.

Automotive fuels and halogenated organic com-
pounds are scarcely water-miscible liquids, or non-aqueous
phase liquids (NAPLs). The higher solubility compounds,
also toxic, and often carcinogenic (e.g., in automotive fu-
els: benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, xylene, naphthalene)
form a considerable groundwater plume that can migrate in
the direction of groundwater flow. Halogenated organic
compounds are some of the most recalcitrant pollutants in
sites and present low to moderate solubilities, high vola-
tilities, low to moderate soil partition coefficients, high mo-
bility, and densities greater than water.
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Figure 6. Region of vertical expansion and reinforced slope at
Xingfeng landfill (From Ma et al., 2019).

Figure 7. First four stages of construction in the reinforced land-
fill configuration proposed in Boscov et al. (2020).



3.1.2 Geotechnical confinement

Interestingly, in Brazil, differently from many other
countries (e.g., USA, Canada, Japan and EU countries),
geotechnical confinement is practically never used as a re-
habilitation solution. Geotechnical confinement may be
achieved by impermeable vertical barriers (trenches or dia-
phragm walls with different fillings such as soil-bentonite
and cement-bentonite, geomembrane panels, jet-grouting,
sheet pile curtains), impermeable covers and, in some ca-
ses, also a bottom impermeabilization. The goal is to isolate

the contaminated soil or buried waste, avoiding release of
contaminants to the environment and contact with living
beings. The solution is acceptable when the extension or
volume of soil to be treated is very large, when there is a
mixture of different pollutants that would require an associ-
ation of different remediation techniques (this is not rare in
remediation projects, but there is a practical limitation to
the number of concurrent techniques in the field), or the
current available techniques are still not efficient for the
pollutants found at the site.

The risk is minimized by limiting the release of con-
taminants (liquids and/or gases) to groundwater, surround-
ing subsoil or the atmosphere to acceptable levels.
However, there still is in Brazil the perception that pollu-
tion is being “buried” or “hidden from the public”. Also,
passive reactive barriers are seldom used (excavated per-
meable curtains through which groundwater flows and is
treated by the filling material). There is still much more re-
liance on pump-and-treat or injection of reagents, even
when these techniques are inadequate for subsoils with low
permeability, preferential flow channeling and specific ad-
sorption of contaminants, which are not uncommon in trop-
ical subsoil profiles. These techniques may not deliver the
reagent to the desired targets or demand a long time for
remediation, and may not be environmentally sustainable
when operational (e.g., energy for pumping or injecting)
and social (hindrance of use of the area) costs are taken into
consideration.
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Table 1. Occurrence numbers and percentages by category of reg-
istered contaminated sites in São Paulo state (CETESB, 2019).

Classification Number of areas Percentage (%)

Area under investigation 652 10

Contaminated area with
confirmed risk

828 13

Contaminated area under
remediation

1,429 23

Contaminated area under
monitoring for closure

1,375 22

Contaminated area reha-
bilitated for declared use

1,775 28

Contaminated area under
process of reutilization

226 4

Figure 8. Time evolution of registered contaminated sites in São Paulo state by category (Based on CETESB, 2019).



Remediation time can be long and usually measured
in decades (Stroo & Ward, 2010). This finding should stim-
ulate the use and improvement of confinement techniques
and monitored natural attenuation. While the former has
not been internalized as a trustworthy rehabilitation tech-
nique by Brazilian professionals, the latter has been in-
creasingly used (674 out of 3,710 sites, Fig. 9). Confer-
ences on Environmental Geotechnics usually bring new
research and practical aspects of geotechnical confinement,
while CETESB’s list of contaminated sites shows only 11
cases of geotechnical confinement out of 3,710 treated ar-
eas.

Another particularity of remediation of contaminated
sites in Brazil, which probably helps understand the afore-
mentioned trends, is that remediation design often underu-
tilizes Geotechnical knowledge on local soils. Also,
improvement or development of techniques for the unsatu-
rated zone, which may be thick in tropical climates and re-

tain a significant portion of the contamination, is very
restricted except for gas-phase pollutants.

Technical developments are necessary and constantly
under way in the area of remediation, although other as-
pects also have to be addressed, such as public perception
(as mentioned) and problems related to complex urban ar-
eas, as will be exemplified by the case study.

3.2 Complex urban areas

Contaminated areas under investigation and reme-
diation become more complex when located in urban re-
gions with industrial past and recent change of land use.
The conceptual model for site contamination must consider
the regional scale, rather than be restricted to the study area.
However, the involvement of all stakeholders for a joint re-
gional plan for investigation and remediation is rarely
brought about by the environmental agencies.
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Figure 9. Occurrence (number of implementations) of each remediation technique (Based on CETESB, 2019).



3.2.1 Industrial site case study in São Paulo (Caram,
2019; Caram & Boscov, 2019)

The case study refers to an old industrial area in the
north part of the city of São Paulo, where an automobile in-
dustry operated in the 1950s and 1960s (before the exis-
tence of CETESB, created in 1968), and a construction
deposit from 2001 to 2008. The area is located in a district
historically marked by hosting a number of heavy indus-
tries.

At the site, the main groundwater contaminant was
VC (vinyl chloride). Collected soil samples showed that
halogenated organic compounds were not present in the
soil matrix. During excavation works, two masonry oil
tanks were discovered near the northwest boundary of the
area. The tanks were removed in 2009, and the whole area
was covered with a compacted-soil layer. Subsequently, in-
vestigation of groundwater plumes started. Hot spots de-
tected upstream of the area could not be related to the oil
tanks. Since the CETESB process began, five study cam-

paigns were carried out, the area has been investigated with
86 monitoring wells reaching different depths (4 to 30 m),
however still the plumes could not be totally defined.

The region is located over the Tertiary sediments of
the São Paulo Basin and modern alluvial deposits. The
stratigraphic profile indicated a top layer of 3 to 5 m of a
clayey fill overlying alternating plastic clay, sandy clay and
fine sand layers down to the depth of 15 m. The water table
was found at a depth of 4 m. Groundwater flow directions
are mainly northwest, north and northeast in shallow (6-m
deep) and intermediate (9-m deep) monitoring wells. The
potentiometric levels in the area agree with the regional
groundwater flow pattern, which was oriented to north-
west, discharging into River Tamanduateí. Slug tests, based
on U.S. EPA standard, were performed in seven multilevel
monitoring wells, to yield hydraulic conductivity values.
The geometric means of conductivity values were 6.6 � 10-5

m/s (shallow range), 1.2 � 10-3 m/s (intermediate range,
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Figure 10. Occurrence of contaminant groups in contaminated areas (Based on CETESB, 2019).



from 7 to 9 m) and 2.6 � 10-5 m/s (deep range). Thus, the
more conductive layer was located between 7 and 9 m.

3.2.1.1 The contaminant

Vinyl Chloride (VC) poses high human toxicity and
is known to be a human carcinogen. VC does not occur nat-
urally, and anthropogenic sources are related to PVC pro-
duction or formation by degradation of organochlorides
(WHO, 1999). In this case, there was no nearby production
of PVC. Under anaerobic conditions, VC is formed by the
reduction of chloroethylenes - PCE, TCE and dichloroethy-
lene isomers (cis-1,2-DCE, trans-1,2-DCE and 1,1-DCE) -
and under aerobic conditions by a direct or co-metabolic
oxidation of DCE. Since PCE and TCE are the chlorinated
solvents used in industry, and VC is a product of the slow
natural degradation of PCE and TCE, the predominance of
VC at the site indicates that the contamination is old. VC
can be released to the environment through air, water or
soil, however VC is most commonly found in air and
groundwater. VC solubility in water is relatively low but
can be raised by the presence of salts. When released to air,
VC is expected to exist almost exclusively in the vapor
phase, but VC half-life in air is limited by reaction with OH
radicals photochemically produced (WHO, 1999). Volatil-
ization is a significant transport mechanism and the risk as-
sessment indicated vapor inhalation as the major exposure
pathway.

3.2.1.2 Remediation technique

The remediation system adopted for the area was in-
stalled in early 2015 and operated continuously for 2.5
years. The system comprised 31 vapor extraction wells (in
the vadose zone, above the water table) and 33 ozone injec-
tion wells in the saturated zone, in a technique known as
ozone sparging. Also, several monitoring wells were in-
cluded for control.

Ozone sparging attacks VC through oxidation and
volatilization, and the vapor extraction system recuperates
the volatized contaminant mass. Ozone can also dissolve in
the aqueous phase and react with the organic compounds in
water (Henry & Warner, 2002). Therefore, ozone would
also oxidize VC in the dissolved phase.

The selection of ozone sparging for remediating the
VC plume may be justified by the combined effects of
gas-phase extraction and in situ oxidation by ozone. In par-
ticular, vapor extraction is applicable when the contami-
nant has vapor pressure higher than 1.0 mmHg (20 °C) and

Henry’s law constant higher than 0.001 atm � m3/mol. As
revealed by the parameters for VC in Table 2, favorable
strippability and volatility are expected. In terms of oxida-
tion-reduction state, VC is the most reduced compound
amongst the chlorinated compounds, thus prone to oxida-
tion. Also, VC has a low adsorption coefficient, indicating a
small tendency to remain retained in the soil. Comparing
the parameters for VC with the general guidelines in Ta-
ble 3 (U.S. EPA), the contaminant may be considered very
weakly sorbed (water-soil organic carbon partitioning coef-
ficient, Koc < 10), with high mobility in the aqueous phase,
and high volatility (Table 3).

Ideal conditions for the application of gas sparging in
the field occur when the soil layer is a homogenous coarse-
grained material, with a saturated hydraulic conductivity on
the order of 10-5 m/s. The injection of gas beneath the water
table inevitably causes mounding of the phreatic level and
may laterally spread contaminated groundwater. Complex
hydrogeologic and contaminant-distribution settings may
be challenging; the occurrence of low-permeability clay
lenses, or very high permeability layers, above the point of
gas injection may further spread the contamination plume.
The subsoil heterogeneity causes preferential gas flow,
such that the contaminant outside the preferential flow is
poorly exposed to the reagent gas. Air channeling may oc-
cur, short circuiting the path of gas between the injection
point and a monitoring well, as shown in Fig. 11.

In addition, as for any contaminant-extraction tech-
nique, gas sparging is challenged by the existence of con-
taminant mass stored in the free phase and in immobile
compartments, such as the residual pure liquid phase, the
adsorbed phase and contaminant diffused into low-per-
meability layers, prone to reverse matrix diffusion. The
complexity of mass transfer among vapor, aqueous, free
(NAPL) and sorbed phases in a subsoil composed of trans-
missive and low permeability zones has been discussed by
Vanderkooy et al. (2014), which presented a compartment
model of mass transfer of organochlorides.

3.2.1.3 Monitoring and plumes

Several monitoring wells reaching different depths
were used for the investigation of contaminant levels in
groundwater and for measuring geochemical parameters.
The physical-chemical parameters indicate whether the ox-
idant was reaching the subsoil layers in the whole area,
while VC concentrations showed whether ozone degraded
VC in the subsoil. Before the remediation, the following
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Table 2. Phase-partitioning and other parameters for vinyl chloride (Based on Suthersam, 1999; CETESB, 2016).

Molecular weight
(g/mol)

Henry’s law constant
(atm � m3/mol)

Vapor pressure
(mmHg)

Solubility (mg/L)
(25 °C)

Koc (mL/g) U.S. MCL /CETESB
2016 (mg/L)

VC 62.5 2.78 2,660 (25 °C) 1,100 2.5 0.002/0.002

Koc = organic carbon partitioning coefficient; MCL = maximum contaminant level.



were the average geochemical parameters for the interme-
diate level: ORP (oxidation/reduction potential) =
-110 mV, DO (dissolved oxygen) = 0.48 mg/L, and EC
(electrical conductivity) = 577 �S/cm. After 16 months of
remediation, the parameters were measured, respectively,
as 103.5 mV, 0.63 mg/L and 326.4 �S/cm. The variation of
parameters along time and the final values indicate that the
oxidant (ozone) reached subsurface in desired depths, since
there was a general increase in ORP and DO, and a reduc-
tion in EC in the groundwater. As expected, the intermedi-
ate level presented the highest VC concentrations, which
can be explained based on hydraulic conductivity.

The VC plumes obtained before remediation and for
the five campaigns at the intermediate level are shown in
Fig. 12a to f. Also, Fig. 13 presents the dissolved-phase
mass of VC, calculated based on the monitored plumes, as a
function of the monitoring time.

Figure 12 shows an initial decrease in VC concentra-
tions and plume width (Aug. and Nov. 2015), probably in
response to remediation, followed by a substantial increase
in VC concentrations (Feb. and May 2016) with new hot-
spots, and again a decrease of VC concentrations with time
(Aug. 2016). However, there was no guarantee that concen-
trations would not rise again. Additional VC mass, origi-
nated from the upstream area or VC transfer among subsoil
phases, apparently is being carried by water flow in the
downstream direction. Before remediation, the VC plume
showed high concentrations (i.e., average of 5.3 mg/L,
maximum of 37.3 mg/L) and was located near the SE bor-
der and outside the study area. The location and behavior of
the plume raised important concerns. Large portions of the
VC plume located outside the area of interest, and the con-
taminant possibly migrating from upstream adjacent areas,
indicated the need to study groundwater contamination at
the regional scale. For instance, the original industrial plant
may have been divided, such that the location of the source
is outside the study area.

3.2.1.4 Discussion

The results from the case study bring some points to
be considered:
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Figure 11. Illustration of gas channeling to a monitoring well
(U.S. EPA, 1997).

Table 3. Physical-chemical parameter ranges and classification according to sorption, mobility and volatility for organic compounds
(U.S. EPA, 1997).

Property Range Description

Sorption Soil adsorption coefficient, Koc

(mL/g)
< 10 Very weakly sorbed

10-100 Weakly sorbed

100-1,000 Moderately sorbed

1,000-10,000 Moderately to strongly sorbed

10,000-100,000 Strongly sorbed

> 100,000 Very strongly sorbed

Mobility Based on a combination of
solubility (S) (mg/L) and soil adsorp-
tion (Koc)

S > 3,500 and Koc < 50 Very high mobility

850 < S < 3,500, and 50 < Koc < 500 High mobility

150 < S < 850, and 150 < Koc < 2,000 Moderate mobility

15 < S < 150, and 500 < Koc < 20,000 Low mobility

0.2 < S < 15, and 2,000 < Koc < 20,000 Slight mobility

S < 0.2, and Koc > 20,000 Immobile

Volatility Henry’s law constant
(H), atm m3/mol

H < 3 � 10-7 Nonvolatile

3 � 10-7 < H < 10-5 Low volatility

10-6 < H < 10-3 Moderate volatility

H > 10-3 High volatility



(1) The physical-chemical parameters at the control points
indicated that ozone reached the depths where the con-
taminant was present throughout the area, however
VC concentrations did not decrease effectively along
time. Two explanations are more likely: continuous
contribution of upstream contamination and mass
transfer between phases. Ozone sparging can volatil-
ize VC dissolved in the pore water and induce back
diffusion from the low permeability layers, so that ad-
ditional VC mass is brought to the dissolved plume.
The conceptual site model did not primarily consider

the importance of the presence of alternating soil lay-
ers with different hydraulic conductivities and should
be reviewed. Unintentional VC mass transfer from
groundwater to the vadose zone by the ozone sparging
into the subsurface should also be considered (Chong
& Mayer, 2017). VC concentrations in the vapor phase
in the vadose zone should also be investigated. VC
contribution from neighboring areas is also a plausible
hypothesis. The primary sources may be located up-
stream, external to the studied area, but still feeding
and contributing to the dissolved phase plumes.
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Figure 12. VC plumes at the intermediate level wells: a) 2014; b) Aug/2015; c) Nov/2015; d) Feb/2016; e) May/2016; and f) Aug/2016
(Caram & Boscov, 2019).



(2) The results and consideration lead to the conclusion that
a joint regional plan for investigation and remediation
is essential for urban complex regions with past indus-
trial land use and recent change of land use. The diffi-
culties to assess a conceptual model for site contami-
nation based on a restricted part of the potentially
contaminated region often result in long-term disputes
or legal action between relevant stakeholders. Reme-
diation/containment actions at individual areas can be
expensive and long-term, representing a cost to soci-
ety in energy, inputs, and land use itself.

(3) The risk assessment is based on receptors. In this case,
similarly to other central and densely built urban ar-
eas with complete sanitary infrastructure, the contact
of living beings with subterranean water is not a hy-

pothesis. However, contaminated groundwater not
susceptible to reach or be used by human beings may
still contaminate water bodies. The very polluted and
unusable rivers in the city of São Paulo are expected
to undergo clean-up and rehabilitation in the coming
decade, therefore remediation targets will have to be
reviewed. This calls for remediation techniques that
confine contamination or treat contamination in a
new scenario.

(4) The three former points would benefit from Geotech-
nical expertise that should be ever more used in this
field. An example of alternative or complementary
measures in this case study follows to make this point.

3.2.2 Other possible techniques at the industrial site

The location of the original plume relative to the
groundwater flow pattern indicated that contamination was
likely to come from outside the study area. Also, monitor-
ing results, i.e., dissolved-phase VC concentrations vs. ti-
me, indicated concentration increase with time since the
start of remediation.

An important measure to be implemented at the site is
the construction of containment barriers to isolate the area
from the inflow of pollutants from upstream neighbors. A
viable option would be to build a soil-bentonite cut-off wall
along the southeast boundary, also extending to the sides,
provided that local soils are adequate for backfilling. As
shown in Fig. 14, this classic cut-off wall is built by exca-
vating a trench with a backhoe (maximum depth ~ 10 m) or
clamshell (maximum depth ~30 m), using bentonite or
polymer slurry for temporary support and to form a filter
cake, and backfilling the trench with a mixture of local soils
and bentonite (~3-5 % dry weight). Soil-cement, soil-ben-
tonite or soil-cement-bentonite mixtures are possible back-
filling alternatives. An important consideration is the
resulting hydraulic conductivity of the soil-bentonite back-
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Figure 13. VC dissolved mass vs. time (Based on Caram &
Boscov, 2019).

Figure 14. Soil-bentonite cut-off wall, (a) construction method schematic (Ryan, 1987), and (b) photograph during construction (From
McKnight & Owaidat, 2001).



fill, which must be lower than 1 � 10-9 m/s, requiring the
testing of mixtures of the available soils with different dos-
ages of bentonite, to choose an adequate backfill, as shown
in the classical work by D’Appolonia (1980), and described
in Benson & Dwyer (2006). This is a low-permeability cur-
tain to physically block the inflow of contaminated ground-
water into the site.

The performance of the soil-bentonite barrier is due to
the high swelling ability of the bentonite in water, which re-
sults in low hydraulic conductivity. Saline solutions and or-
ganic compounds cause a permeability increase due to
chemical incompatibility with bentonite, as extensively
studied for geosynthetic clay liners (e.g., Shackelford et al.,
2000). Different polymer modified bentonites, multiswel-
lable bentonite and HYPER clay have been developed to
improve the chemical resistance in aggressive environ-
ments (e.g., De Camillis et al., 2019).

Another possibility would be to build one or more
permeable reactive barriers (PRBs) in the area, to intercept
the outside contaminant inflow, as well as promote chemi-
cal and/or biological destruction of contaminants within the
site. PRBs are critically affected by (1) hydraulic perfor-
mance (contaminants are routed through the reactive me-
dium with an appropriate residence time, and should not
bypass the medium), and (2) chemical/biological perfor-
mance (contaminants are involved in reactions when in
contact with the medium, and concentration goals must be
achieved downgradient from the barrier) (Naidu & Birke,
2015). The classical continuous-trench PRB is built by the
supported excavation of a trench (without bentonite), filled
with a mixture of gravel, sand and reactive materials
(Fig. 15).

The performance of a continuous-trench PRB may be
significantly affected by flow channeling due to aquifer
heterogeneity and complexity in the hydraulic conductivity
(k) structure of the medium (e.g., Hemsi & Shackelford,

2006). Preferential pathways of flow and contaminant
transport expose the PRB to spatially variable groundwater
seepage velocities (v). Where contaminant residence times
are shorter, the PRB effluent concentrations may locally
surpass the prescribed limit. Results from numerical mod-
eling of reactive multi-component transport in heteroge-
neous aquifers generated with geostatistical methods are
exemplified in Fig. 16.

A classical alternative to the continuous-trench con-
figuration is the so-called funnel-and-gate. The groundwa-
ter flow is directed to the permeable reactive “gate” by
insertion of impermeable barriers in the subsoil (Gavaskar
et al., 1998, Naidu & Birke, 2015). An interesting case of a
funnel-and-gate PRB in Brazil to treat mercury contami-
nated water was designed by Nobre et al. (2006), presented
in Fig. 17.
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Figure 15. Filling of a supported trench with a mixture containing
ZVI (zero-valent iron) for building a continuous-trench PRB
(From ITRC, 2011).

Figure 16. Plan views of (a) contaminant transport through a PRB with a formed effluent plume (5 mg/L) due to flow channeling (red:
high k and blue: low k), and (b) seepage velocities map and vector representation of seepage velocities at the influent side of a PRB (red:
high v and blue: low v) (Machado & Hemsi, 2016).



Several classes of reactive materials have been tested,
as well as used in full-scale implementations, aiming at dif-
ferent groundwater contaminants (Table 4). From the first
PRBs used for dechlorination of halogenated compounds
by zero-valent iron (ZVI) (Gillham & O’Hannesin, 1994,
Di Molfetta & Sethi, 2003), there has been significant inno-
vation in the reactive materials used, including biobarriers,
combination of organic materials and ZVI, and nano-scale
ZVI, among others. Biobarriers contain organic materials
as the major reactive component. Several organic materials
have been tested, both for organic contaminant compounds
and metals in acid mine drainage. For example, Mattos et
al. (2014) and Trindade et al. (2018) performed tests on the
use of sugarcane bagasse for removing metals and sulfate
from synthetic acid mine drainage solutions. Trindade et al.
(2018) performed column tests (triplicate) for precipitating
nickel and zinc under the anaerobic (sulfate reducing) con-
ditions that may occur in an organic PRB. The organic reac-
tive medium used was sugarcane bagasse. The results indi-
cated satisfactory rates of sulfate reduction and metals
precipitation. Assumpção et al. (2020) performed batch-
equilibrium tests to remove dissolved nickel using a bioge-
nic-apatite char. The results for the fine-grained char were
very satisfactory and suggested the Ni removal mechanism

to be Ni substitution for Ca in the structure of the hydroxy-
apatite.

Alterative configurations include vertical-flow reac-
tors that can be filled with different reactive media, such as
adsorbents, organic materials, ZVI, etc. Such configuration
was used in two PRBs in the UK. The Belfast PRB described
by Birke et al. (2007) used a reactor consisting of a 12-m
height by 1.2-m diameter steel reactor filled with ZVI
(Fig. 18). Cox et al. (2009) describe the funnel-and-gate
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Figure 17. Funnel-and-gate PRB to treat mercury contaminated groundwater (Nobre et al., 2006).

Figure 18. Passive treatment achieved by groundwater flow
through steel reactor filled with ZVI (Birke et al., 2007).



adopted at a site in Manchester, comprising long cement
bentonite slurry walls and two reactive gates, as indicated in
Fig. 19a. Each individual gate consisted of two parallel treat-
ment trains. Each treatment train consisted of two in-line re-
actor vessels (Fig. 19b), with the inlet reactor vessel having

downward flow and the outlet reactor vessel having upward
flow. The reactors were prefabricated steel vessels of 5 m
height by 3 m diameter. Since one treatment train could be
taken off-line for maintenance, this allowed for future ex-
change of the reactive medium, when necessary.
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Table 4. Classes of contaminants treated and types of reactive media used in PRBs. Symbols: F: full-scale application, L: laboratory
evaluation, and P: pilot-scale application (From ITRC, 2011).

Contaminant ZVI Biobarriers Apatite Zeolite Slag ZVI-carbon
combinations

Organophilic
clay

Chlorinated ethenes, ethanes F F L F

Chlorinated methanes, propanes F

Chlorinated pesticides P

Freons L

Nitrobenzene P

Benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, xylenes (BTEX) F

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) L

Energetics P F P

Perchlorate F F L L

NAPL F

Creosote F

Cation Metals (e.g., Cu, Ni, Zn) L F F L F

Arsenic F L F F

Chromium VI F L L F

Uranium F P F T

Strontium-90 F F

Selenium L L

Phosphate P

Nitrate F F F

Ammonium L

Sulfate F L

Methyl tertiary butyl ether (MTBE) F

Figure 19. Reactor PRB described in Cox et al. (2009), (a) location of the slurry walls and gates, and (b) photograph of reactors.



4. Geotechnical reuse of waste

4.1 Overview

The use of waste and recycled materials in Geotech-
nical Engineering, differently from pavement and buildings
construction, is still mostly limited to academic studies. Ex-
amples of reuse of shredded tires, foundry sand and fly ash
are described in Aydilek & Wartman (2005). The suitabil-
ity of different types of wastes as geomaterials has also
been investigated: construction and demolition waste, mine
tailings (sand, red mud, phosphogypsum), sewage and wa-
ter treatment sludge, tires, sugarcane bagasse, coconut fi-
bers, rice husk, coal ash, MSW IBA, fly ash, rock powder,
PET bottles, crushed glass, etc.

The main technical challenges facing waste reuse for
geotechnical purposes are dealing with variability and ob-
taining representative samples, and adapting the geome-
chanical models of behavior to the new materials. Once the
waste is considered suitable as a geomaterial, additional
tests must be conducted, in accordance with the foreseen
application, in order to ensure environmental safety. Statis-
tics and probability, as well as chemistry, are mandatory
knowledge. Such extension of technical-scientific scope is
welcome, anyway, since the need for probabilistic approa-
ches in Geotechnics has been long underscored. However,
the problem is not confined to solving the technical aspects.
In order for waste to be used as a geomaterial, acceptance
and preparedness from the part of environmental agencies,
designers, contractors, and society as a whole must be
achieved.

Environmental agencies are ultimately responsible
for environmental damage upon official permission. The
society must be convinced that earthworks built with waste
will not display poor performance, neither be hazardous.
Designers must learn to design with unknown materials
with different properties, and contractors also must adapt
long established procedures. Therefore, to move from labo-
ratory to the full scale, much work remains to be done, con-
cerning public policies, standardization, and networking.
These are fields for which engineering courses do not pre-
pare professionals yet. Without the incorporation of such
perspectives into the Geotechnical mindset, however, reuse
of wastes will never become widespread. Two research
studies on waste-to-geomaterial perspectives are presented
next.

4.2 Examples of waste-to-geomaterial research

4.2.1 Construction and demolition waste

In Brazil, construction and demolition waste (CDW)
has been largely employed in civil and pavement construc-
tion. Regulations and standardization involve, among oth-
ers, technical standards ABNT (2004a, 2004b, 2004c and
2004d) and ABNT (2011), and federal environmental regu-
lations CONAMA Resolutions n. 307/2002, n. 420/2009

and n. 431/2011. States and municipalities also have regu-
lations such as DD CETESB 045/2014/E/C/I for São Paulo
state, and Decree n. 48,075/2006 for São Paulo city. This
decree, for instance, declares mandatory the utilization of
recycled aggregates generated from solid waste of civil
construction in paving services and works for public roads
in the São Paulo municipality.

CONAMA Resolution n. 307/2002 divides CDW in-
to four categories: Class A - waste reusable or recyclable as
aggregate for construction, renovation and repair of build-
ings, pavements and other infrastructure: bricks, blocks,
roof tiles, cladding plates, mortar, concrete, pipes, curbs
and soils from earthworks; Class B - waste recyclable for
other destinations: plastics, paper, cardboard, metals, glass,
wood, and others; Class C - waste for which technologies or
feasible economic applications that permit recycling/recu-
peration have not yet been developed (e.g., plaster prod-
ucts), and Class D - hazardous waste generated during
construction processes: paints, solvents, oils and others, or
contaminated waste generated during demolition, renova-
tion and repair of radiology clinics, industrial installations
and others.

It is important to remember that in Brazil the amount
of CDW generated is high, according to ABRELPE (2020),
0.585 kg/inhabitant/day of CDW were collected in Brazil-
ian municipalities in 2019. Despite the generated volume of
CDW being significantly lower than that of MSW, the
weight of CDW is very significant.

CDW could well be used as backfilling for geosyn-
thetic-reinforced soil retaining walls (Santos, 2011). Other
options could be for drains (drainage of natural water cour-
ses before landfill implantation, leachate drains, gas recov-
ery drains) and pavements (access roads, storage platforms,
parking areas) in landfills, where there could be greater ac-
ceptance of the use of waste by the environmental agency.

In addition, the use of recovered soils and CDW fines
in geotechnical works should be promoted. Table 5 shows
the percentages of excavated soils present in CDW (by
weight) in different countries, demonstrating that exca-
vated soils are an important portion of CDW and should be
specifically studied.

In densely urbanized areas, large quantities of exca-
vation soils can be generated due to the construction of un-
derground garages of multi-story buildings and urban infra-
structure such as subway lines, flood prevention reservoirs,
and energy, gas, and water supply networks. Kataguiri et al.
(2019), based on studies carried out in many countries, re-
ported that excavation soils are generally disposed of in
landfills, or dumped illegally, which is also the case in the
Metropolitan Area of São Paulo.

When not segregated at the source, excavated soils
turn into waste and must be dealt with as such. Generation
of CDW increases 3-5 times when excavated soils are in-
cluded (Monier et al., 2011), and only around 6 % of exca-
vated soils are recycled worldwide. Since excavated soils

480 Boscov & Hemsi, Soils and Rocks 43(3): 461-495 (2020)

Some topics of current practical relevance in environmental geotechnics



are mixed with other types of waste, these soils have to
meet construction and environmental requirements to be
used in earthworks. Such soils could be used on site or redi-
rected as daily or final covers for landfills, for backfilling of
trenches or walls, for earth dams, for pavement sub-bases
or bases, and for vegetation replacement.

Besides segregation of excavated soils at the source,
the potential use of CDW fines should also be highlighted.
The use of the coarse fraction of recycled CDW is regulated
for road construction and for non-structural concrete. How-
ever, the current processes of CDW recycling mostly pro-
duce fine-grained recycled aggregates (< 4.8 mm) (Ulsen et
al., 2013), for which reuse strategies are still required
(Magnusson et al., 2015). These materials are mostly com-
posed of mineral grains and cementitious materials (cement
and lime), with good potential for earthworks. Stankevicius
et al. (2019) reported promising results from own investi-
gations and those of Kataguiri et al. (2019), Nomachi &
Boscov (2016), Sharma & Hymavathi (2016), Amorim
(2013), and Santos (2007) aiming at the geotechnical reuse
of CDW recycled fine aggregates.

4.2.1.1 Reuse of excavated soils (Kataguiri, 2017; Kata-
guiri et al., 2019; Nomachi & Boscov, 2016)

The investigation on the reuse of excavated soils
aimed at delineating a flowchart to support screening exca-
vated materials for different reuse options, based on current
geotechnical and environmental characterization. To ap-
peal to the end users, CDW recycling facilities and local
municipalities, the flowchart was based on very simple
tests and parameters. As excavated soils are still rarely seg-
regated at the source (construction site), potential materials
are assumed to be found in CDW landfills and recycling
plants. Thus, the methodology includes procedures for ade-
quate sampling of materials at these locations.

From thirty-five representative samples collected at a
CDW landfill in São Paulo city, following Sampling The-
ory (Petersen et al., 2005), eight samples were randomly se-
lected and visually separated as either “CDW” (mixtures of
excavation soils and other types of CDW) or “soil” (pre-
dominantly excavation soil). Three samples (B-5, B-19 and
B-22) were defined as “CDW” and five as “soil” (B-4, B-7,
B-12, B-15 and B-23), as illustrated in Figs. 20a and b. The
grain-size distributions of the samples are presented in
Fig. 21 and the geotechnical characterization in Table 6.

The samples were separated by sieving (0.1-0.4, 0.4-
0.6, 0.6-1.2 and 1.2-2.0 mm), to estimate the percentages of
cementitious and mineral grains in each fraction using im-
age resources. The results indicated that soil grains and
cementitious material are present in all fractions of all sam-
ples. “Soil” samples had higher contents of kaolinite, gib-
bsite, hematite, and goethite than the “CDW” samples.
“CDW” samples, on the other hand, had a higher content of
CaO and SO3 than soil, due to the presence of cement, mor-
tars, and gypsum. Calcite (CaO) is related to calcareous and
cementitious materials, and the higher the content of ce-
mentitious materials, the higher the content of calcite.

The three “soil” samples were also classified accord-
ing to the MCT Classification system (Nogami & Villibor,
1995). The fines of the five “CDW” samples were mixed
and treated as a single sample, “CDW-composite”, as
would be the case in a recycling plant, where collected
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Figure 20. Visual classification of samples: (a) “soil”; (b) “CDW” (From Kataguiri, 2017).

Table 5. Excavated soils relative to total CDW in several coun-
tries (Kataguiri et al., 2019).

Country Excavated soils  % total
CDW (by weight)

Reference year

Austria 50 2011

Australia 65 2012

Brazil 32 2011

Denmark 53 2012

Finland 75 2011

France 69 2012

Germany 55 2011

Hong Kong 70 2013

Italy 24 2012

Norway 44 2008

United Kingdom 40 2012



“CDW” usually would be disposed and managed in heaps
without segregation. The results from compaction, direct
shear, and mini-CBR tests are presented in Table 7. Com-
parisons between mini-CBR results before and after im-
mersion in water would provide an estimate of the loss of
bearing capacity due to saturation. However, due to mate-
rial scarcity, tests were carried out on saturated samples
without surcharge in order to investigate the most unfavor-
able condition.

The classification and parameters of the “soil” sam-
ples are in accordance with typical soils from the outskirts

of São Paulo city, saprolitic or young tropical soils derived
from granite, gneiss, phyllite and other acidic rocks. These
soils swell and lose strength remarkably when saturated;
however, usually they show a low swelling pressure. On the
other hand, “CDW-composite”, i.e., the fines from CDW
samples, composed of soil and cementitious materials,
were non plastic and not sensitive to water, and presented a
high friction angle.

Environmental characterization showed that all sam-
ples, except for B-23, presented at least one of the contami-
nants sulfate and nitrate at a concentration above the re-
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Table 6. Geotechnical characterization of “soil” and “CDW” samples (From Kataguiri, 2017).

Sample Visual
classifica-

tion

Grain size distribution Specific
gravity

Atterberg limits USCS clas-
sificationFines (%) Sand (%) Gravel (%) Liquid limit

(%)
Plastic limit

(%)
Plasticity index

(%)

B-7 Soil 31.4 51.5 17.1 2.692 * * * SM

B-15 Soil 38.7 55.6 5.7 2.703 30 22 8 SC

B-23 Soil 48.6 45.7 5.7 2.852 33 27 6 SM

B-4 CDW 23.9 24.3 51.8 2.637 28 25 3 GC

B-5 CDW 13.9 33.2 52.9 2.784 29 21 8 GM

B-12 CDW 21.8 34.8 43.4 2.567 32 19 13 GC

B-19 CDW 9.2 43.7 47.1 2.709 * * * GP-GM

B-22 CDW 16.0 56.9 27.1 2.222 27 18 9 GC

*fine fraction with no plasticity.

Figure 21. Grain-size distributions of the samples, including “soil” and “CDW” (From Kataguiri, 2017).



spective maximum allowable value established by waste
regulations (ABNT 2004a, 2004b) and drinking water stan-
dards (CONAMA n. 357/2005). The presence of nitrate and
sulfate may be related to the degradation of organic matter,
from sulfide oxidation in soils and rocks, and from crushed
concrete and gypsum materials. The highest sulfate con-
centrations were found in the “CDW” samples and in “soil”
sample B-7, which had a higher fraction of cementitious
materials than the other “soil” samples, while nitrate corre-
lated to organic matter content.

Kataguiri et al. (2019) point out that pH values mea-
sured for the eight tested samples were higher than 7.0 (pH
range = 7.3-9.4). Alkalinity decreases leaching of nitrate
and sulfate by infiltration or water seepage. Nitrate in water
supply has been associated with the “blue-baby syndrome”,
a gastrointestinal disturbance and infant poisoning related
to high levels of methemoglobin in infants, not reported in
areas where nitrate concentration in drinking water is con-
sistently lower than 50 mg /L (WHO, 2017). All studied
samples had concentrations of dissolved nitrate below
50 mg/L. Sulfate concentrations in the studied samples, ex-
cept for “CDW” samples B-4 and B-19, were below
1,000 mg/L, which is adequate for human health; for higher
sulfate concentrations, site-specific risk assessment must
be carried out. However, sulfate in water or soil may attack
concrete foundation structures (Neville, 2004; WHO,
2017), requiring concrete with characteristic strength
above 40 MPa for nearby foundations. The segregation of
gypsum panels at the source (construction site) may reduce
the concentration of dissolved sulfate in CDW. Finally, the
flowchart considering visual classification as “soil” or
“CDW”, fines content (diameter < 0.075 mm), swelling at
optimum water content, mini-CBR, and strength parame-
ters was proposed, allowing to select the destination alter-
native as reuse as backfill for trenches and retaining walls,
reuse in paving, or landfill disposal.

4.2.2 Water treatment sludge

Water treatment sludge (WTS) is the residue gener-
ated during the production of potable water from raw water.
In Brazil, water treatment plants (WTPs) usually employ
the conventional treatment method, which comprises coag-
ulation, flocculation, sedimentation, filtration, and disin-
fection processes. Chemicals are added to the water for co-
agulation (coagulants, such as aluminum and ferric sulfate,
ferric chloride, lime and polymers), disinfection (chlorine),
dental protection (fluorosilicic acid) and pH correction (li-
me). WTS is generated during the periodic washings of the
sedimentation tanks and filters, which generate, respec-
tively, 60-95 % and 5-40 % of the total WTS by weight
(Yuzhu, 1996).

WTS is composed of water (approximately 96-99 %
by weight), suspended solids and chemical compounds
(chlorine, aluminum sulfate, and/or ferric chloride, lime
and fluorine). Sludge solids include organic (organic mat-
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ter, algae, bacteria and viruses) and inorganic substances
(colloids, sand, silt, clay, calcium, magnesium, iron, man-
ganese, aluminum hydroxides and polymers).

In Brazil, WTS ends being predominantly discharged
irregularly into rivers, or disposed of in landfills or sent to
sewage treatment plants (STPs). WTS discharged in rivers
results in serious environmental impacts, mainly silting and
degradation of water quality and the aquatic environment.
WTS landfilling may cause instability of the waste mass,
besides increasing the demand for landfill space. WTS sent
to STPs may clog the sewer-system pipelines and overload
the STP system (which is insufficient in Brazil, and in most
countries, as 80 % of the global wastewater is released
without treatment), with a material of composition very dif-
ferent from sewage sludge.

The search for alternatives for the reuse of WTS is an
important environmental concern for the sustainability of
the life cycle of water production. Different uses have been
investigated, such as replacement for raw materials in the
production of precast concrete elements, cement, asphalt,
ceramics and steel, as well as applications such as compost-
ing, coagulant recovery, phosphorous removal from resid-
ual waters, and citrus production (Tsugawa et al., 2017,
Montalvan & Boscov, 2018). Geotechnical investigations
also are being conducted. Despite promising results, case
studies of practical applications are almost inexistent in the
literature.

Even after dewatering by centrifuging, or on drying
beds, at the WTP, WTS presents a solids content of only
20-25 %, being still inadequate for geotechnical applica-
tions. When air-dried or oven-dried, WTS usually turns
into a granular material that can be useful as a construction
aggregate. However, considerable amounts of time and en-
ergy are demanded. Two approaches can be considered for
the geotechnical use of fresh dewatered WTS (at the “as-

collected” or in natura water content at the WTP) as a mate-
rial for embankments, filling of trenches and retaining
walls, or as landfill covers and bottom liners: mixing with
soils and mixing with additives. The reuse allows a benefi-
cial destination of WTS as opposed to release to the envi-
ronment, as well as economy of mineral resources by
partially substituting soils in earthworks. These two ap-
proaches were investigated for a WTS collected at one of
the largest WTPs of São Paulo state, Cubatão WTP.

A remarkable characteristic of WTS is the great varia-
tion in composition and properties associated with source
and seasonality, i.e., the WTP location, climate, season,
raw water composition, treatment process and introduced
chemicals, and dewatering process. Thus, the reuse of WTS
requires a thorough case-specific investigation, until ade-
quate indicators of geomechanical behavior of WTS and
mixtures based on simpler tests are available. During the in-
vestigations with Cubatão WTS, a method to obtain repre-
sentative monthly samples was developed using the Theory
of Sampling (Tsugawa et al., 2019).

Silva (2017) determined some geotechnical proper-
ties for different mixtures of Cubatão WTS with lime. For a
batch sample of the Cubatão WTS, Silva (2017) determined
grain-size distribution, Atterberg limits, compaction pa-
rameters and undrained shear strength, based on uncon-
fined compression. For the fresh WTS, the liquid limit (wL)
and plastic limit (wP) values resulted 228 % and 75 %, re-
spectively. For determining the undrained shear strength of
fresh WTS, the material was tested at different solids con-
tent (Sc = 1/(1 + w), where Sc is the solids content and w is
the gravimetric water content). As shown in Fig. 22a, the Su

of the pure WTS was found to increase exponentially with
solids content, as previously shown for other WTS, includ-
ing a ferric-chloride sludge tested by Wang et al. (1992).
The Su values near the wL and wP were found to be 1.13 kPa
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Figure 22. Undrained shear strength of the pure WTS as a function of: (a) the solids content, and (b) liquidity index, with comparison to
the literature (From Silva, 2017).



and 35 kPa, respectively. Plotting the Su values against the
liquidity index (LI), defined as the ratio (w - wP)/(wL - wP),
the obtained trend followed approximately the power (ex-
ponential) function proposed for soft clays by Vardanega &
Haigh (2014). For soft clays, Vardanega & Haigh (2014)
indicate CL (defined as the Su value at the wL) to be equal to
1.7 kPa, and CP/CL = 35 (ratio between the strengths at the
wP and wL). Based on the undrained shear strength experi-
mental results for the WTS, CL was 1.13 kPa, and CP/CL = 31
(Fig. 22b).

Montalvan & Boscov (2018) characterized and tested
mixtures of Cubatão WTS with a lateritic clayey sand, rep-
resentative of significant areas of São Paulo state and lar-
gely used as base material for low-traffic roads. The objec-
tive was to define the maximum WTS content that could be
added without impairing the good geotechnical properties
of the tropical soil.

WTS is similar to clayey soils, except for the high
concentration of chemicals in the pore fluid, which displays
an important role in geotechnical behavior (particles dis-
persion-agglomeration, water retention, among others).
The pore liquid of Cubatão WTS has pH 7 and the grains
contain a large amount of ferric chloride from the treatment
process (iron concentration of 47.5 %, XRF). Major com-
ponents of Cubatão WTS are quartz, goethite, muscovite,
kaolinite, and amorphous phases. The particle size distribu-
tion by sedimentation indicated that about 70 %, by weight,
of the solid particles were smaller than 0.005 mm. Specific
gravity of grains varied from 2.9 to 3.2, the wL was high
(170-240 %), the specific surface area 52 m2/g, the cation
exchange capacity was 252 mmolc/kg, organic content
2.6 % and the organic carbon content was equal to 1.5 %.

Grain-size distribution (GSD) curves of the soil,
WTS and soil-WTS mixtures are presented in Fig. 23. The
mixtures present GSD curves similar to the soil, since the
added percentage of solids is very small, due to the high
water content of WTS. The difference in the percentage of
fines with and without dispersing agent indicates floccula-
tion caused by the ferric chloride in the WTS. Table 8 dis-
plays the geotechnical characterization and USCS classifi-
cation of the materials.

Compaction curves of the soil and the mixtures are
presented in Fig. 24. WTS at the in natura water content is
impossible to compact. The maximum dry unit weight
(�dmax) for the soil compacted under standard effort resulted
equal to 19.1 kN/m3 and the optimum water content (wopt),
12.4 %. Mixtures of soil at w = 1 % (hygroscopic water con-
tent) with WTS (at the in natura water content of � 350 %)
presented water contents of 15.3, 19.2 and 24.5 % for the
proportions 5:1, 4:1 and 3:1, respectively. These mixtures
were air-dried to a certain water content wi to initiate the
compaction tests. The tests were conducted at different val-
ues of wi for each mixture, since the wet preparation method
was a tentative trial to bracket the estimated wopt, and also to
investigate the influence of air-drying on the compaction
parameters. When feasible, wi was used as the first point of
the compaction curve; otherwise, water was added to reach
the first point of the compaction curve.

WTS addition decreased �dmax and increased wopt. On
the other hand, air-drying of the mixtures caused increase
of �dmax and decrease of wopt, and the lower wi, the more
markedly the effect was. Figure 25 shows that the compac-
tion parameters resulted linearly correlated to the initial
water content wi for the three mixtures. The change in be-
havior, from that of a soft clay to a coarse-grained material
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Figure 23. Grain-size distributions of the soil and soil-WTS mixtures (From Montalvan & Boscov, 2018).



may be attributed to WTS and the effect of coagulants,
since the compaction curve of the soil did not change sub-
stantially with air-drying.

One-dimensional consolidation tests were carried out
to examine whether WTS addition would increase prohibi-
tively the compressibility of the soil. The compression in-
dexes Cc for the 5:1, 4:1 and 3:1 soil-WTS mixtures, of
0.14, 0.13, and 0.19, respectively, were higher than that for
the soil, 0.07, but mixtures 5:1 and 4:1 could be considered
as still acceptable for geotechnical works. The expansion
and recompression indexes of soil and mixtures were prac-
tically equal (Ce = Cr = 0.02). Note that the soil was com-
pacted at wopt, whereas the mixtures were compacted with-

out drying (wi equal to the water content after mixing the
materials). Mixtures 5:1, 4:1 and 3:1 were compacted, re-
spectively, dry of optimum, slightly wet of optimum and
wet of optimum.

The results from permeability tests are shown in Ta-
ble 9. The hydraulic conductivity (k) values of soil and mix-
ture 5:1, for confining pressures of 30 and 60 kPa and
hydraulic gradients of 5 and 10, were similar, despite the
soil being compacted at wopt and the mixture dry of optimum
(flocculated structure). Values of k for mixture 4:1 were
lower, possibly due to the greater addition of fine-grained
WTS and wet-of-optimum compaction. For mixture 3:1,
the k value decreased with time due to clogging of the test
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Figure 24. Compaction curves of the soil and soil-WTS mixtures (From Montalvan & Boscov, 2018).

Table 8. Geotechnical characterization of the materials (From Montalvan & Boscov, 2018).

Parameter Soil WTS Mixture 5:1 Mixture 4:1 Mixture 3:1

Fine fraction (%) 34 95 36 36 37

Sand fraction (%) 66 5 64 64 63

Liquid limit (%) 25 239 32 29 33

Plasticity index (%) 11 158 14 12 16

Specific gravity of solids 2.69 2.85-2.95 2.69 2.70 2.71

Soil classification (USCS) SC MH SC SC SC



specimen, practically ceasing seepage after 47 days, proba-
bly due to chemical compounds reacting with the soil
grains (the mixtures with lower WTS contents did not ex-
hibit this behavior).

The stress paths obtained from CIU triaxial testing of
the soil and soil-WTS mixtures are shown in Fig. 26. The
effective strength parameters for the soil and the mixtures
were calculated from the effective stress paths. The ob-
tained internal friction angles for the soil and mixtures 5:1,
4:1, and 3:1 were equal to 34, 34, 35, and 37°, respectively.
The increase in �’ with increasing the WTS content has
been observed by other authors. The effective cohesion de-
creased with WTS content, from 22 kPa for the soil, to 17,
15 and 10 kPa for mixtures 5:1, 4:1 and 3:1, respectively.

Soil-WTS mixtures 5:1 and 4:1, therefore, could be
considered as feasible materials for geotechnical applica-
tions, given the slight variations in geotechnical parameters
caused by WTS addition. Mixtures of other soils with WTS
are under study, with similar promising results, but indicat-
ing different thresholds for WTS incorporation. As already
mentioned, before simple indicative tests are developed,
the geotechnical behavior of soil-WTS mixtures must be
extensively investigated case-by-case, since results from
specific materials should not be generalized.

Ongoing research aims at confirming the environ-

mental safety of employing soil-WTS mixtures in earth-

works. This beneficial application of WTS should be stimu-

lated by environmental policies to overcome prejudice

against use. The perspective of financial compensation

should also be considered, to account for the additional

time and cost required for proper mixing.

Another possibility for WTS reuse as a geomaterial
could be incorporating additives, such as lime and fillers, to
improve WTS workability and geomechanical properties.
The mechanical characteristics of fresh WTS before treat-
ment must be known, to orient the selection and dosage of
additives. However, most geotechnical tests were con-
ceived for soils and not for fresh or in natura WTS, a
fine-grained material with very high water content. Ob-
taining strength parameters for fresh WTS using standard
geotechnical equipment and experimental procedures often
results impracticable, even with the laboratory vane shear
and fall-cone tests. For this reason, rheometry tests were
explored for assessing the stress-strain behavior of fresh
WTS. Samples of Cubatão WTS (w = 240 %), WTS-lime
mixtures and WTS-rock powder mixtures were submitted
to rotational rheometry tests. On the other hand, mixtures
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Table 9. Hydraulic conductivity of the soil and the soil-WTS mixtures (From Montalvan & Boscov, 2018).

Confining pressure (kPa) Hydraulic gradient Hydraulic conductivity (m/s)

Soil Mixture 5:1 Mixture 4:1 Mixture 3:1

30 5 1.3 � 10-6 1.4 � 10-6 4.3 � 10-7 7.0 � 10-9

30 10 6.9 � 10-6 2.0 � 10-6 3.0 � 10-8 -

60 5 4.3 � 10-7 1.6 � 10-7 8.7 � 10-8 -

60 10 3.9 � 10-7 1.6 � 10-7 1.3 � 10-7 -

Figure 25. Variation of wopt and �dmax of the mixtures as a function of initial water content (From Montalvan & Boscov, 2018).



with very high additive content and, therefore, soil-like be-
havior were submitted to traditional geotechnical tests.

Figure 27 compares the well-known laboratory vane
test with a rotational rheometry test. The vane test has a
constant shear rate, while rheometry tests allow different
geometries and the programmed shear rate to vary (Ta-
ble 10). Measurements of rotational velocity, torque, defor-

mation and time of response can be related to shear stress
and shear strain.

Stepped flow tests were performed using a steel paral-
lel plate geometry (diameter of 35 mm, gap of 1.0 mm).
Shear rate was increased (acceleration) twice and decreased
(deceleration) stepwise from 0 to 50 s-1 (1,080,000°/min or
3,000 rpm), i.e., two cycles of shear rate acceleration-dece-
leration were performed, totalizing 400 s of test (Fig. 28).

The output of the tests can be exemplified in Fig. 29,
where results of a flow test for both cycles of accelera-
tion-deceleration are presented. The first cycle is related to
a “very early age” behavior of WTS, while the second cycle
is the condition where test steady state has been reached.
Results are discussed in Tsugawa et al. (2018) and can be
summarized by the parameters in Table 11. The flow test
also allowed to observe that Cubatão WTS may present
thixotropic or rheopectic behaviors, depending on the ap-
plied shear rate: Cubatão WTS is thixotropic for shear rates
lower than 180 rpm and rheopectic for higher shear rates, a
fact that has implications in efficiency of field processes
such as pumping, homogenizing using concrete mixers, re-
moval from storage tanks, among others.

Besides mapping the stress-strain behavior of very
moist WTS and WTS-additive mixtures, the results were
compared to laboratory vane shear tests to characterize
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Figure 27. Comparison between experimental arrangements for:
(a) laboratory vane shear test; (b) rotational rheometry test (Tsu-
gawa et al., 2018).

Figure 26. Effective stress paths of the soil and three different soil-WTS mixtures (From Montalvan & Boscov, 2018).



thixotropy using different methodologies. Results are pre-
sented, and advantages and disadvantages of both methods
are discussed in Tsugawa et al. (2018). The parameters of
the laboratory miniature vane test were: constant shear rate
of 50°/min (0.0024 s-1), and vane blade of 12.7 � 12.7 mm.
WTS at a water content of 240 % was remolded by hand,
tested immediately after remolding (t = 0), and after differ-
ent storage times (1, 3, 7, 14, 28, 84 and 168 days). Vane

tests measured thixotropy for longer periods of time (stor-
age times), whereas stepped flow tests indicated thixotropy
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Table 11. Rheological parameters of Cubatão WTS (From Tsuga-
wa et al., 2018).

Yield stress
(Pa)

Apparent
viscosity (Pa.s)

Hysteresis loop
(Pa/s)

First cycle 43.4 4.53 1337.8

Second cycle 43.0 4.92 -1074.8

Table 10. Rheometry tests: shear stress and shear rate calculations for different geometries.

Geometry Configuration Shear stress Shear rate
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� = shear stress (equivalent to � in Soil Mechanics); �� = shear rate; 
 = torque, � = rotation velocity; R, h, �, R1 and R2 = geometric charac-
teristics.

Figure 28. Applied shear rate history in rheometry tests (stepped flow type test) (From Tsugawa et al., 2018).

Figure 29. Example of a flow test output for fresh Cubatão WTS
(w = 240 %) (From Tsugawa et al., 2018).



at very early times after WTS being placed in the equip-
ment. Thus, the results are related to different types of mo-
bilizations and must be applied to measure thixotropy
depending on the practical objective.

Once fresh WTS was characterized, geomechanical
behavior of mixtures of WTS with lime and rock dust were
investigated. The strength limit separating the use of rheo-
metry and geotechnical tests is still under debate. Even
though rheometry tests are quick and consume small quan-
tities of materials, they are limited to materials with low
shear strength compared to typical geomaterials. Such tests
may be considered useful to define a threshold of additive
content for applications such as coulis for diaphragm walls
or for minimum workability in the field for spreading daily
landfill covers with compaction equipment. However, to
screen ranges of additive contents for road construction,
backfilling of trenches or reinforced walls, and compacted
embankments in general, traditional geotechnical tests re-
main required.

5. Conclusions

The field of Environmental Geotechnics has matured
over the past decades, developing and advancing a broad
repertoire of theoretical knowledge and applied techniques
to deal with the challenge of building and maintaining in-
frastructure while safeguarding environmental conserva-
tion. This paper aimed at focusing on three topics of signifi-
cant relevance to modern sustainability in Brazil in which
Geotechnical Engineers contribute, but could have an even
greater participation: expansions in MSW landfills, site
remediation benefiting from geotechnical solutions, and re-
use of wastes in geotechnical works. First, the issues asso-
ciated with designing an appropriate environmental protec-
tion system at the base of new landfill expansions are
highlighted, as well as the possibility of immersing geo-
grids to reinforce the mass of MSW, allowing increased
storage capacity. Secondly, dealing with the additional
challenges of site remediation at a complex urban region of
past industrial land use, the importance of a joint regional
plan for investigation and remediation is discussed, as well
as the possibility of using geotechnical confinement and in
situ passive remediation to treat the area. Finally, prepared-
ness to accept working with wastes as geomaterials is
pointed out, and two examples of investigation on the reuse
of construction and demolition waste and water treatment
sludge are discussed. Construction and demolition waste is
shown to contain a significant amount of excavation soils,
for which reuse options are still not in place. Water treat-
ment sludge is a challenging material, but could be useful
when mixed with local soils or stabilized with additives.
The topics discussed in this paper are three examples of the
many interesting challenges posed to Geotechnical Engi-
neers facing environmental conservation. Environmental
Geotechnics is permanently undergoing significant advan-
cements, at the same time new demands require innovative

solutions, making this science and engineering continu-
ously stimulating.

Acknowledgments
The authors acknowledge CAPES, CNPq and FA-

PESP for scholarships granted to researchers, and project
SABESP-FAPESP 2013/50448-8 for supporting the water
treatment sludge research.

References
ABLP (2019). Data update: Sanitary landfills - Technical

or economical solution. Limpeza Pública, 101(1):32-33
(in Portuguese).

ABNT (2004a). Solid Waste - Classification. NBR 10,004.
ABNT, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, 71 p.

ABNT (2004b). Sampling of Solid Waste. NBR-10,007.
ABNT, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, 21 p.

ABNT (2004c). Construction and Demolition Wastes - Se-
lection Areas - Lines of Direction for Project, Implanta-
tion and Operation. NBR 15,112. ABNT, Rio de Ja-
neiro, Brazil, 7 p.

ABNT (2004d). Recycled Aggregate of Solid Residue of
Building Constructions - Requirements and Methodol-
ogies. NBR-15,116. ABNT, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil,
12 p.

ABNT (2010). Urban Solid Wastes - Small Sanitary Land-
fills - Guidelines for Location, Design, Implantation,
Operation and Closure. NBR 15,849. ABNT, Rio de Ja-
neiro, Brazil, 24 p.

ABNT (2011). Environmental Passive in Soil and Ground-
water Part 2: Confirmatory Assessment. NBR 15,515-2.
ABNT, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, 19 p.

ABRELPE (2016). Solid Residue Panorama in Brazil
2016. Associação Brasileira de Empresas de Limpeza
Pública e Resíduos Especiais, available at
http://abrelpe.org.br/panorama/.

ABRELPE (2020). Solid Residue Panorama in Brazil
2018/2019. Associação Brasileira de Empresas de Lim-
peza Pública e Resíduos Especiais, available at
http://abrelpe.org.br/download-panorama-2018-2019/

Alcântara, P.B. & Jucá, J.F. (2010). Landfill settlements:
influence of composition, climate and bidegradation.
Geotecnia, 118(1):1-28 (in Portuguese).

Alexiew, D.; Plankel, A.; Widerin, M. & Jaramillo, J.
(2015). A landfill with innovative reinforcing solutions:
history, experience, solution flexibility. Proc. XVI
Geot. Eng. for Infrastructure and Development, Edin-
burgh, v. 1, pp. 2679-2685.

Amorim, E.F. (2013). Technical and Economic Viability of
Mixtures Soil-CDW in Base Layers for Urban Pave-
ments. Case Study: Campo Verde (MT) Municipality.
Ph.D. Thesis, University of Brasília, 173 p. (in Portu-
guese).

Assumpção, L.; Hemsi, P.S. & Machado, J.P.B. (2020).
Removal of nickel from aqueous solution using a bone-

490 Boscov & Hemsi, Soils and Rocks 43(3): 461-495 (2020)

Some topics of current practical relevance in environmental geotechnics



meal char and monetite. Journal of Environmental En-
gineering, in review.

Aydilek, A.H. & Wartman, J. (2005). Recycled materials in
geotechnics: Proc. ASCE Civil Engineering Confer-
ence and Exposition, Baltimore, Maryland. American
Society of Civil Engineers. Geo-Institute, Reston,
233 p.

Benson, C.H. & Dwyer, S.F. (2006). Material Stability and
Applications. Chien, C.; Inyang, H. & Everett, L.G.
(eds) Barrier Systems for Environmental Contaminant
Containment and Treatment. Taylor & Francis, Boca
Raton, pp 143-201.

Benvenuto, C. & Cipriano, M.A. (2010). Rheology model
for the behavior of waste and sanitary landfills accord-
ing to design and operation criteria in Brazil. Limpeza
Pública, 74(1):42-47 (in Portuguese).

Benvenuto, C. & Cunha, M.A. (1991). Sliding of the waste
mass at Bandeirantes landfill in São Paulo. Proc.
REGEO-91, Symposium on Tailings Dams and Waste
Disposal, Rio de Janeiro, RJ, v. 2, pp. 55-66 (in Portu-
guese).

Birke, V.; Burmeier, H.; Jefferis, S.; Gaboriau, H.; Touzé,
S. & Chartier, R. (2007). Permeable Reactive Barriers
(PRBs) in Europe: Potentials and Expectations. Italian
Journal Engineering Geology and Environment, Spe-
cial Issue 1(1):1-8.
https://doi.org/10.4408/IJEGE.2007-01.S-04

Blasenbauer, D.; Huber, F.; Lederer, J.; Quina, M.; Blanc-
Biscarat, D.; Bogush, A.; Bontempi, E.; Blondeau, J.;
Chimenos, J.; Dahlbo, H.; Fagerqvist, J.; Giro-Paloma,
J.; Hjelmar, O.; Hyks, J.; Keaney, J.; Lupsea-Toader,
M.; O’Caollai, C.; Orupõld, K.; Pajak, T.; Simon, F.;
Svecova, L.; Syc, M.; Ulvang, R.; Vaajasaari, K.; Cane-
ghem, J.; Zomeren, A.; Vasarevicius, S.; Wégner, K. &
Fellner, J. (2020). Legal situation and current practice
of waste incineration bottom ash utilization in Europe.
Waste Management, 102:868-883.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2019.11.031

BNDES (2014). Estimate of Investments in Sanitary Land-
fills for Complying with the Targets Established by the
National Policy on Solid Waste between 2015 and
2019. BNDES Sectorial 40, 51 p. (in Portuguese).

Bonaparte, R. (2018). Geotechnical stability of waste fills -
Lessons learned and continuing challenges. Proc. 54th
ASCE Karl Terzaghi Lecture, Geo-Institute of ASCE,
Reston, VA.

Borba, P.F.; Martins, E.M.; Ritter, E. & Correa, S.M.
(2017). BTEX emissions from the largest landfill in op-
eration in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Bulletin of Environ-
mental Contamination and Toxicology, 98(1):624-631.
https://doi.org/10.1007/s00128-017-2050-5

Boscov, M.E.G.; Schiavon, J.A.; Hemsi, P.S.; Suzuki, D.K.
& Schmidt, C.S. (2020). Modeling the rising of a MSW
landfill with dikes and geogrid reinforcement. Proc. XX

Congresso Brasileiro de Mecânica dos Solos e Enge-
nharia Geotécnica, Campinas, SP. In Press.

Bouthot, M.; Blond, E.; Fortin, A.; Vermeersch, O.G.;
Quesnel, P. & Davidson, S. (2003). Landfill extension
using geogrids as reinforcement: Discussion and case
study in Quebec, Canada. Proc. Sardinia 2003, 9th In-
ternational Waste Management and Landfill Sympo-
sium, Cagliari, Italy.

BRASIL (2010). Law 12,305/10. National Policy on Solid
Waste. Ministry of the Environment, Federal Govern-
ment (in Portuguese).

Bridi, E.; Ritter, E. & Bressani, L.A. (2015). Evaluation of
biogas emissions in a landfill. Proc. VIII Congresso
Brasileiro de Geotecnia Ambiental, Brasília, v. 1,
pp. 109-115. (in Portuguese).

Campi, T. & Boscov, M.E.G. (2011). Determination of
shear strength parameters of Municipal Solid Waste
(MSW) by means of static plate load tests. Proc. Geo-
Frontiers 2011, Advances of Geotechnical Engineering,
Dallas, v. 1, pp. 1227-1236.

Caram, E.K.K. (2019). Use of a Remediation Technique by
Ozone Injection in the Dissolved Phase: a Case Study at
a Former Industrial Area Contaminated with Vinyl
Chloride. M.Sc. Dissertation, Polytechnic School, Uni-
versity of São Paulo, 100 p. (in Portuguese).

Caram, E.K.K. & Boscov, M.E.G. (2019). Effects of chem-
ical oxidation in-situ by ozone sparging on groundwater
physical-chemical parameters at a contaminated area.
Proc. X Seminário de Engenharia Geotécnica do Rio
Grande do Sul, GEORS 2019, Santa Maria, RS, v. 1,
pp. 183-193. (in Portuguese).

Carieri, F.; Nebbia, G. & Scotto, M. (1999). The construc-
tion of a “soil reinforced structure” by using waste.
Proc. Sardinia 99, 7th International Waste Management
and Landfill Symposium, Cagliari, Italy, v. 1, pp. 261-
269.

Carvalho, M.F. (1999). Mechanical Behavior of Urban
Solid Waste. Ph.D. Thesis, São Carlos Engineering
School. University of São Paulo, 330 p. (in Portuguese).

CETESB (2016). Orienting Values for Soil and Ground
Water in the State of São Paulo, available at
https://cetesb.sp.gov.br/aguas-subterraneas/valores-ori
entadores-para-solo-e-agua-subterranea/.

CETESB (2019). List of Contaminated and Rehabilitated
Areas in the State of São Paulo - Updated until Decem-
ber 2019, available at https://cetesb.sp.gov.br/ar-
eas-contaminadas/relacao-de-areas-contaminadas/.

Chen, Y.; Zhan, L. & Gao, W. (2019). Waste mechanics
and sustainable landfilling technology: Comparison be-
tween HFWC and LFWC MSWs. Proc. 8th Int. Con-
gress on Environmental Geotechnics, Hangzhou, Chi-
na, v. 1, pp. 3-37.

Chong, A.D. & Mayer, K.U. (2017). Unintentional contam-
inant transfer from groundwater to the vadose zone dur-
ing source zone remediation of volatile organic com-

Boscov & Hemsi, Soils and Rocks 43(3): 461-495 (2020) 491

Boscov and Hemsi



pounds. Journal of Contaminant Hydrology,
204(1):1-10.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconhyd.2017.08.004.

Coelho, M.G. (2005). Behavior of Piezometers in a Land-
fill. M.Sc. Dissertation, Polytechnic School, University
of São Paulo, 150 p. (in Portuguese).

Conte, M. & Carrubba, P. (2013). Geotechnical implica-
tions in the construction of landfills. Rivista Italiana di
Geotecnica, 1/2013:32-41.

Costa, M.D.; Mariano, M.O.; Araújo, L.B. & Jucá, J.F.
(2018). Laboratory studies to evaluate the performance
of landfill cover layers for the reduction of gases emis-
sions and infiltrations. Engenharia Sanitária e Ambien-
tal, 23(1):77-90 (in Portuguese).
https://doi.org/10.1590/S1413-41522018160393

Cox, R.; Campbell, M.; Thurgood, R. & Morgan, P. (2009).
Design and Installation of a Permeable Reactive Barrier
to Treat Carbon Disulphide Contaminated Groundwa-
ter. CLAIRE Technology Demonstration Project Re-
port: TDP20, 118 p.

Daciolo, L.V.P. (2020). Strength Parameters for MSW:
Probabilistic Approach for Stability Analysis. M.Sc.
Dissertation, Federal University of São Carlos, 100 p.
(in Portuguese).

D’Appolonia, D.J. (1980). Soil-bentonite slurry trench cut-
offs. Journal of Geotechnical Engineering,
106(4):399-417.

De Camillis, M.; Di Emidio, G.; Bezuijen, A. & Veras-
tegui-Flores, R.D. (2019). Hydraulic conductivity and
swelling ability of a polymer modified bentonite sub-
jected to wet-dry cycles in seawater. Geotextiles and
Geomembranes, 44(5):739-747.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geotexmem.2016.05.007

Mattos, R.C.; Hemsi, P.S.; Kawachi, E.Y. & Silva, F.T.
(2014). Use of sugarcane bagasse as carbon substrate in
permeable reactive barriers: Laboratory batch tests and
mathematical modeling. Soils and Rocks, 38(3):219-
229.

Di Molfetta, A. & Sethi, R. (2003). Permeable reactive bar-
riers. Contaminated sites: Remediation technologies.
Proc. 57th Corso di aggiornamento in Ingegneria Sani-
taria Ambientale. Milan, Italy (in Italian).

EUROSTAT (2018). Waste Statistics 2018, available at
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/in-
dex.php/Waste_statistics.

Fujikawa, T.; Sato, K.; Koga, C. & Sakanakura, H. (2019).
Evaluation of environmental safety on municipal solid
waste incineration bottom ash using aging method.
Proc. 8th Int. Congress on Environmental Geotechnics,
Hangzhou, China, v. 1, pp. 320-327.

Gavaskar, A.R.; Gupta, N.; Sass, B.M.; Janosy, R.J. &
O’Sullivan, D. (1998). Permeable Barriers for Ground-
water Remediation: Design, Construction and Moni-
toring. Battelle Press, Columbus, 176 p.

Gillham, R.W. & O’Hannesin, S.F. (1994). Enhanced deg-
radation of halogenated aliphatics by zero-valent iron.
Groundwater, 32(6):958-967.
https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-6584.1994.tb00935

Hemsi, P.S. & Shackelford, C.D. (2006). An evaluation of
the influence of aquifer heterogeneity on permeable re-
active barrier design. Water Resources Research,
42:W03402. https://doi.org/10.1029/2005WR004629

Henry, S.M. & Warner, S.D. (2002). Chlorinated Solvent
and DNAPL Remediation - Innovative Strategies for
Subsurface Cleanup. American Chemical Society,
Washington, DC, 346 p.

Hettiarachchi, H. & Ge, L. (2009). Use of geogrids to en-
hance stability of slope in bioreactor landfills: A con-
ceptual method. Proc. Int. Foundation Congress and
Equipment Expo 2009, Orlando, v. 1, pp. 520-526.

Huesker (2017). Recommendations for the use of PET and
PVA geosynthetic reinforcements in an alkaline envi-
ronment. Huesker Technical Report 2017-02-19.

IAP (2017). “75 % of municipalities dispose residues at li-
censed landfills”. Instituto Ambiental do Paraná, avail-
able at http://www.iap.pr.gov.br/2017/07/1243/75.

IBGE (2010). National Research on Basic Sanitation. Ins-
tituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística, available at
http://www.sidra.ibge.gov.br/bda/pesquisas/pnsb/de-
fault.asp.

ISWA (2006). Management of Bottom Ash from WTE
Plants - An Overview of Management Options and
Treatment Methods. ISWA, Working Group on Ther-
mal Treatment. Rotterdam, Netherlands, 86 p.

ITRC (2011). Permeable Reactive Barrier: Technology
Update. Interstate Technology & Regulatory Council.
PRB: Technology Update Team. Washington, D.C.,
234 p.

Kataguiri, K. (2017). Proposition of Technical and Envi-
ronmental Criteria for Creating a Soils Bank for the
Metropolitan Region of São Paulo. M.Sc. Dissertation,
Polytechnic School. University of São Paulo, 123 p. (in
Portuguese).

Kataguiri, K.; Boscov, M.E.G.; Teixeira, C.E. & Angulo,
S.C. (2019). Characterization flowchart for assessing
the potential reuse of excavation soils in São Paulo city.
Journal of Cleaner Production, 240:118215.
https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.jclepro.2019.118215

Ma, P.; Lan, J. & Ke, H. (2019). Field monitoring of a
geogrid reinforced MSW slope. Proc. 8th Int. Congress
on Environmental Geotechnics, Hangzhou, China, v. 2,
pp. 724-731.

Machado, M.R.V. & Hemsi, P.S. (2016). Continued devel-
opment of a software for the probabilistic simulation of
contaminant transport in aquifers. Proc. XXII Meeting
of Scientific Undergraduate and Graduated Research,
XXII ENCITA, Aeronautics Institute of Technology,
São José dos Campos.

492 Boscov & Hemsi, Soils and Rocks 43(3): 461-495 (2020)

Some topics of current practical relevance in environmental geotechnics



Machado, S.L.; Carvalho, M.F. & Vilar, O.M. (2002). Con-
stitutive model for municipal solid waste. Journal of
Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering,
128(11):940-951.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2009.09.005

Machado, S.L.; Carvalho, M.F. & Vilar, O.M. (2009).
Modeling the influence of biodegradation on sanitary
landfill settlements. Soils and Rocks, 32(3):123-134.

Magnusson, S.; Lundberg, K.; Svedberg, B. & Knutsson, S.
(2015). Sustainable management of excavated soil and
rock in urban areas - A literature review. Journal of
Cleaner Production, 93(1):18-25.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2015.01.010

Mahler, C.F. & Lamare Neto, A. (2003). Shear resistance
of mechanical biological pretreated domestic urban
waste. Proc. 9th International Waste Management and
Landfill Symposium, Sardinia 2003, Cagliari, v. 1,
pp. 6-10.

Mahler, C.F. & Lamare Neto, A. (2005). Fiber influence on
shear strength of mechanically and biologically pre-
treated waste. Proc. XXIII Congresso Bras. Engenharia
Sanitária e Ambiental, Campo Grande, v.1, pp. 1-8. (in
Portuguese).

Malavoglia, G.C. (2016). Viscoelastic models applied to
compression of MSW. M.Sc. Dissertation, University
of São Paulo, São Paulo, 110 p. (in Portuguese).

McKnight, J.T. & Owaidat, L.M. (2001). Quality control
and performance of a cut-off wall for containment of a
DNAPL plume. Proc. Int. Conference on Containment
& Remediation Technology, Orlando, v. 1, pp. 1-5.

Miguel, M.G.; Mortatti, B.C.; Paixão Filho, J.L. & Pereira,
S.Y. (2018). Saturated hydraulic conductivity of munic-
ipal solid waste considering the influence of bio-
degradation. Journal of Environmental Engineering,
144(9):10.1061.
https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.000143
2

Monier, V.; Mudgal, S.; Hestin, M.; Trarieux, M. & Mimid,
S. (2011). Service Contract on Management of Con-
struction and Demolition Waste (Final Report for Com-
mission DG Environment). Contract
07.0307/2009/540836/SER/G2. Bio Intelligence Ser-
vice, Paris, 240 p.

Montalvan, E.L.T. & Boscov, M.E.G. (2018). Geotech-
nical parameters of mixtures of a tropical soil with wa-
ter treatment sludge. Proc. 8th Int. Congress on Envi-
ronmental Geotechnics. Hangzhou, China, v. 1,
pp. 235-241.

Naidu, R. & Birke, V. (eds.) (2015). Permeable Reactive
Barriers - Sustainable Groundwater Remediation. Tay-
lor & Francis. Boca Raton, 333 p.

Neville, A. (2004). The confused world of sulfate attack on
concrete. Cement and Concrete Research,
34(8):1275-1296.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2004.04.004

Nishiyama, M.; Yamamoto, R. & Hoshiro, H. (2006).
Long-term durability of Kuralon (PVA fiber) in alka-
line condition. Proc. 10th Int. Bonded Fiber Composites
Conference, IIBCC 2006, São Paulo, v. 1, pp. 120-134.

Nobre, R.C.M.; Nobre, M.M.M. & Galvão, A.S.S. (2006).
A remediation strategy for mercury contaminated
groundwater using a permeable reactive barrier. Proc.
5th Int. Congress on Environmental Geotechnics, Car-
diff, v. 1. p. 213-220.

Nogami, J.S. & Villibor, D.F. (1995). Low-Cost Paving us-
ing Lateritic Soils. Villibor, São Paulo, 213 p. (in Portu-
guese).

Nomachi, R.Y.G. & Boscov, M.E.G. (2016). Characteriza-
tion of the scalped material of recycled construction res-
idues for geotechnical use. Technical Report: Univer-
sity of São Paulo and CNPq (in Portuguese).

Norberto, A.S.; Mariano, M.O.; Corrêa, C.L. & Jucá, J.F.
(2020). Statistical analysis of shear strength parameter
variability in landfills. Journal of Environmental Analy-
sis and Progress, 5(1):108-116 (in Portuguese).
https://doi.org/10.24221/jeap.5.1.2020.2840.108-116

Oliveira, E. (2019). “Out of 417 municipalities of BA state,
only 43 have a sanitary landfill to destine daily waste,
reveals research”, available at
https://g1.globo.com/ba/bahia/noticia. (In Portuguese).

Petersen, L.; Minkkinen, P. & Esbensen, K.H. (2005). Rep-
resentative sampling for reliable data analysis: Theory
of sampling. Chemometrics and Intelligent Laboratory
Systems, 77(1-2):261-277.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemolab.2004.09.013

Qian, X.; Koerner, R.M. & Gray, D.H. (2001). Geotech-
nical Aspects of Landfill Design and Construction.
Prentice Hall. Upper Saddle River, 717 p.

Renken, K.; Mchaina, D. & Yanful, E. (2007). Use of
geosynthetics in the mining and mineral processing in-
dustry. Geosynthetics, 25(4):38-42.

Ryan, C.R. (1987). Vertical barriers for pollution control.
Geotechnical Practice for Waste Disposal 87. ASCE
Geotechnical Special Publication, 1(13):182-204.

Santos, E.C.G. (2007). Use of Recycled Construction and
Demolition Waste in Structures of Reinforced Soil.
M.Sc. Dissertation, University of São Paulo, 168 p. (in
Portuguese).

Santos, E.C.G. (2011). Experimental Evaluation of Rein-
forced Walls Built with Recycled Construction and De-
molition Waste and Fine Soil. Ph.D. Thesis, University
of Brasília, 248 p. (in Portuguese).

Shackelford, C.D. (2005). Environmental issues in Geo-
technical Engineering. Proc. 16th Int. Conference on
Soil Mechanics and Geotechnical Engineering. Osaka,
Japan, v. 1, pp. 95-122.

Shackelford, C.D. & Jefferis, S.A. (2000). Geo-environ-
mental engineering for in situ remediation. Proc. Geo-
Eng2000, International Conference on Geotechnical &
Geological Engineering, Melbourne, v. 1, pp. 121-185.

Boscov & Hemsi, Soils and Rocks 43(3): 461-495 (2020) 493

Boscov and Hemsi



Shackelford, C.D.; Benson, C.H.; Katsumi, T.; Edil, T.B. &
Lin, L. (2000). Evaluating the hydraulic conductivity of
GCLs permeated with non-standard liquids. Geotextiles
and Geomembranes, 18(1):133-161.
https://doi.org/10.1016/S0266-1144(99)00024-2

Sharma, R.K. & Hymavathi, J. (2016). Effect of fly ash,
construction demolition waste and lime on geotechnical
characteristics of a clayey soil: a comparative study.
Environmental Earth Sciences, 75(5):1-11.
https://doi.org/10.1007/s12665-015-4796-6

Silva, A.S. (2017). Evaluation of mixtures of WTS and
lime aiming the application as daily cover in sanitary
landfills. M.Sc. Dissertation, Civil Engineering, Aero-
nautics Institute of Technology, 93 p. (in Portuguese).

Simões, G.F. & Catapreta, C.A. (2010). Assessment of
long-term settlement prediction models for municipal
solid wastes disposed in an experimental landfill. Soils
and Rocks, 33(2):55-67.

Souto, G.D.B. & Povinelli, J. (2007). Characteristics of the
leachate from sanitary landfills in Brazil. Proc. 24th
Brazilian Congress on Sanitary and Environmental En-
gineering. Belo Horizonte, v. 1, pp. 1-7 (in Portuguese).

Sowers, G.F. (1973). Settlement of waste disposal fills.
Proc. 8th Int. Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foun-
dation Engineering, Moscow, v. 22, pp. 207-210.

Stankevicius, P.M.; Benevides, B.N.; Ângulo, S.C. & Bos-
cov, M.E.G. (2019). Stabilization of expansive soil with
scalped material of civil construction waste. Proc.
GEOSUL 2019, XII Simpósio de Práticas de Engenha-
ria Geotécnica da Região Sul, Joinville, v. 1, pp. 1-10.
(in Portuguese).

Stroo, H. F. & Ward, C. H. (2010). In situ Remediation of
Chlorinated Solvent Plumes. SERDP, ESTCP, Springer
Science, New York, 725 p.

Suthersam, S.S. (1999). Remediation Engineering Design
Concepts. CRC Lewis Publishers, New York, 627 p.

Tano, F. & Olivier, F. (2014). Use of geosynthetics in
piggy-back landfills: development of an iterative meth-
odology for the design of the lining system over old un-
lined waste. Proc. 10th Int. Conference on Geosyn-
thetics, Berlin, v. 3, pp. 2111-2118.

Tano, F.; Olivier, F.; Touze-Foltz, N. & Dias, D. (2015).
State-of-the-art of Piggy-Back landfills worldwide:
Comparison of containment barrier technical designs
and performance analysis in terms of geosynthetics sta-
bility. Proc. Geosynthetics Conference, Portland, v. 1,
pp. 1210-1220.

Teixeira, C.E.; Torves, J.C.; Finotti, A.R.; Fedrizzi, F.;
Marinho, F.A.M. & Teixeira, P.F. (2009). Studies on
the aerobic methane oxidation at three sanitary landfills
covers in Brazil. Engenharia Sanitária e Ambiental,
14(1):99-108.

Thenkabail, P.S. (2016). Land Resources Monitoring,
Modeling, and Mapping with Remote Sensing. CRC
Press, New York, 885 p.

Tieman, G.E.; Druback, G.W.; Davis, K.A. & Weidner,
C.H. (1990). Stability of vertical piggyback landfill ex-
pansions. In: Geotechnics of Waste Fills - Theory and
Practice. Philadelphia, ASTM STP 1070, pp. 285-297.

Trindade, G.B.; Hemsi, P.S.; Buzzi, D.C.; Tenório, J.A.S.
& Boscov, M.E.G. (2018). Rates of sulfate reduction
achieved in columns based on untreated sugarcane ba-
gasse for metals removal. Journal of Environmental En-
gineering, 144(7):04018046.
https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.000138
2

Tsugawa, J.K.; Pereira, K.F.S. & Boscov, M.E.G. (2017).
Thixotropy of sludge from the Cubatão water treatment
plant, Brazil. Proc. Geotechnical Frontiers 2017, Or-
lando, v. 1, pp. 842-851.

Tsugawa, J.K.; Romano, R.C.O.; Pileggi, R.G. & Boscov,
M.E.G. (2018). A rheological approach for the evalua-
tion of geotechnical use of water treatment sludge. Proc.
8th Int. Congress on Environmental Geotechnics.
Hangzhou, China, v. 1, pp. 264-272.

Tsugawa, J.K.; Sabino, E.F.; Monte, R. & Boscov, M.E.G.
(2019). Importance of composing representative sam-
ples according to the Theory of Sampling (TOS) for the
reuse of water treatment sludge. Proc. XVI Pan-Ame-
rican Conference on Soil Mechanics and Geotechnical
Engineering, Cancun, Mexico, v. 1., pp. 2450-2457.

Ulsen, C.; Kahn, H.; Hawlitschek, G.; Masini, E.A. &
Angulo, S.C. (2013). Separability studies of construc-
tion and demolition waste recycled sand. Waste Man-
agement, 33(3):656-662.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2012.06.018

U.S. EPA (1997). Report on the North Belmont PCE Site
Remedial Investigation, North Belmont, Gaston Coun-
ty, 143 p., SESD Project No. 96S-058/June, 1997.

van Elk, A.G.H.P. & Boscov, M.E.G. (2016). Geotechnical
challenges resulting from the National Policy on Solid
Waste. Proc. XVIII Congresso Brasileiro de Mecânica
dos Solos e Engenharia Geotécnica, Belo Horizonte,
MG (in Portuguese).

Vanderkooy, M.; McMaster, M.; Wealthall, G; Seyedab-
basi, M.A.; Sale, T.C. & Newell, C.J. (2014). User’s
Guide for 14-Compartment Model, Prepared for the
Strategic Environmental Research and Development
(SERDP) Program, 53 p.

Vardanega, P.J. & Haigh, S.K. (2014). The undrained
strength-liquidity index relationship. Canadian Geo-
technical Journal, 51(9):1073-1086.
https://doi.org/10.1139/cgj-2013-0169

Wang, M.C.; Hull, J.Q.; Jao, M.; Dempsey, B.A. & Corn-
well, D.A. (1992). Engineering behavior of water treat-
ment sludge. Journal of Environmental Engineering,
118(6):848-864.
https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)0733-9372(1992)118:6
(848)

494 Boscov & Hemsi et al., Soils and Rocks 43(3): xxx-xxx (2020)

Some topics of current practical relevance in environmental geotechnics



WHO (1999). Environmental Health Criteria 215 - Vinyl
Chloride. United Nations Environment Programme, In-
ternational Labour Organization, World Health Organi-
zation and Inter-Organization Programme for the
Sound Management of Chemicals, Geneva, 382 p.

WHO (2017). Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality, 4th
edition incorporating the first addendum. World Health

Organization, available at http://www.who.int/wa-
ter_sanitation_health/ publications/drink-
ing-water-quality- guide-
lines-4-including-1st-addendum/en/.

Yuzhu, W. (1996). Conditioning Water Treatment Sludge:
Case Study. M.Sc. Dissertation, Polytechnic School.
University of São Paulo, 190 p. (in Portuguese).

Boscov & Hemsi, Soils and Rocks 43(3): 461-495 (2020) 495

Boscov and Hemsi




